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Chapter I

I NTRODUCTI ON

John cassian was a monk. He vras born about 360, whether in
Provence or Dobrudja is uncertain. He had a liberal educa-

tion and entered a monastery in Bethlehem at an early age

with a friend, Germanus. They soon reft to visit the her-
mits of the Egyptian desert and study their stricter form of

ascet ic i sm. PoIitical rivalry between the indigenous,

irliterate coptic monks and the parvenu literate, mostly

Greek, monks, students of Origen, ended with the Origenist
party, Cassian and Germanus included, being expelled in 399

by order of the paLriarch of Àlexandria. Most settled in

syria, but cassian and a few others vrent to constantinopre,
where they were shertered by the patriarch John chrysostom.

when chrysostom was exiled in 404 by the empress purcheria

Cassian went to Rome with an envoy to plead for him. He

left before the sack of Rome by Araric in 4i0 and settled in
Marseille, where he established a monastery. Àbout 420 he

vrrote in Latin The rnstitutes of the coenobites and the Rem-

edies of the Eiqht prinicipal- Faurts at the request of
castor, bishop of Apta Juria (¿o miles north of Marseille),
who wanted to establish a monastery in his diocese but had

nothing to guide him. In this book Cassian provided an

overview of monastic customs in the Easl and then described

1-



2

the fight with the passions which is the first task of the

novice monk. Between 425 and 429 he produced a larger work

caIled The Conferences, which purports to relate twenty-four

conferences he and Germanus had held with the heroes of the

Egyptian desert. It presents more detailed and advanced

teachings for the more advanced monk. It came out in three
parts, which are dedicated to various personages: Leontius,

probable bishop of Frejus, and a monk named Helladius; Hono-

ratus and Eucherius from the nearby monastery of Lerins,
destined to become bishops of Àrles and Lyons respectively;
and four monks, Jovinian, Minervius, Leontius and Theodore.

In 430 at the request of Pope Leo the Great he wrote On the

Incarnation to contradict the teachings of the heretical
patriarch of Constantinople, Nestorius. Cassian died around

435.

There is not much autobiographical material in Cassian's

works. Àn external source is Gennadius of Marseille's late
fifth-century catalogue of authors, chapter 62 being devoted

to Cassian. The oldest manuscripts of Cassian's works date

from the tenth century for On the Incarnation and from the

ninth for complete codices of the Institutes and Conferenc-

g€, although parts of each date f rom the seventh or eighth

century. The critical editions were done in the late nine-
teenth century by Michael Petschenig and are published in
the Corpus Scriptorum Ecclesiasticorum Latinorum.

The inspiration for this study comes from Cassian's keen

psychological insight. He appears to use terms such as
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"soul", "heart" and "mind" with technical precision. We

will see whether this is actually the case. we wirl review

the history of what v¡e would now call psychology prior to

cassian's time, focusing on the use of these terms and a few

others, to see whether he stands in contrast to or in conti-
nuity with his antecedents. The English transration done in

the late nineteenth century by Rev. c. s. Gibson has been

used for the basic research, although the more I read it,
the greater are my misgivings. The style of the translation
is crumsy and artificial, even by the standards of its time.
r have resisted the temptation to retranslate passages quot-

ed in the text of this thesis except when key terms--soul,
heart, mind, spirit--were involved, in which case they were

checked and standardized if necessary. whether cassian used

these terms consistentry is a question vre must address;

whether Gibson did is not. The French translation of the

Institutes and Conferences, by J. C. Guy and E. pichery

respectively, were of assistance in reading the parts of

cassian's oeuvre left untransrated by Gibson (chapter G of

the rnstitutes and conferences 12 and 22), for reasons of
propriety, a move that is not only prudish but academically

reprehensible. rt is an insul-t to this earnest and unassum-

ing author to have his work censored.

The only works in English devoted extensivery to cassian

are owen chadwick's John cassianr âD introduction to cas-

sian's life and the problems inherent in studying him, and

Philip Rousseau's Ascetics, Authoritv and the church in the
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This is a provocative book and

has influenced this study more than any other, although

there are points at which I disagree with Rousseau and these

will appear in the text below. The main work on Cassian has

been done in French. The most important contributions
appeared in the 1 930' s , when Michel O1phe-Gal1 iard, H. I .

Marrou, E. Pichery and A. Menager published several series

of articles on him. At about the same time there appeared a

study in Italian of Cassian's relation to one of his fore-
most influences, father of the 'eight principal faults',
Evagrius, by Giovanni t"tarsili.

Àn excellent source for the period in general and our

psychological anthropology in particular has been the Dicti-
onnaire de spiritualiLe ascetisue e.t_ de mystique. FinalIy,
Peter Brown's gripping speculations on developments in the

Iate antique world have helped give direction to this under-

taking.

I have tried not to be myopic. Cassian justifies more

research than has been done, but he is important as a facil-
itator rather than as an innovator. His discomfort with

creative Iicense may be demonstrated by his constant intro-
duction of metaphors and similes with the phrase ut ita dix-
er im, ( "as one might say" ) . lihereas men 1i ke Ambrose ,

Augustine, the Cappadocian Fathers and Jerome held the rud-

der, Cassian represents many more who pulled the oars. We

will- see Cassian's importance relative not only to the

bright lights of his time, but to the landmarks that appear
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Because he repre-

sents a subtle, though final, shift away from the ancient

world, considerable space has been given to the periods pre-

ceding Cassian's, in order to indicate as clearly as possi-

bIe the often long lines of continuity and divergence.

Cassian's time was one of a turning from collectivism to

individualism in some important areas. It was the end of a

great period of history, and as things crumbled around them,

peopj.e turned inwards and looked to themselves, oE r when

outward, to reflections of themselves, for strength and

answers. Similar occurrences took place after the dectine

of classical Àthens and aga in at the end of the f eudal

hegemony of the middl-e ages. Since then, individualism has

developed into tire ruling cateqory of the cultures and civi-
lizations which trace their ancestry back to the medieval,

Roman and Greek cultures and civilizaLions.



Chapter I I

THE LEGÀCY OF THE ÀNCIENT WORLD

rndividuarism began to replace earrier traditions in the

seventh century 8.c., when the opening up of the Black sea

to Greek trade exposed our preclassical forebears to the

individuarism of shamanic curture, a development that filled
a timely need, as communal home-grown Dionysiac rerigion was

losing its hord on the peoples of the barkan peninsula.l À

result was what E.R. Dodds calls "the transference of the

notion of purity from the magical to the moral sphere", a

development he places in the crosing years of the fifth cen-

turyr2 composed of increasing reliance on secular law, with
its recognition of the importance of motive. This was a

resurt of the development of Àthenian democracy, with its
concomitant of rationalism, which saw the riberation of the

individual from "the bonds of cLan and family".
unfortunately, this move towards an open society ray the

newly l-iberated individual open to the temptation of new

bonds, chains freery chosen in the marketplace of phiroso-
phy. The internalising of conscience, the shift from a cul-
iure of shame, in which wrongdoing is seen as a public mat-

ter, to be dealt with according to the dictates of the

E.R. Dodds, The Greeks.
California Press, 1951)

ibid. , pp. 36-37 .

and the
, 142.

6-

Irrational , (University of
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community and its need of cohesion and conformity, to a cul--

ture of guilt, in which the onus is on the individuat to

deal with his own actions as he will, with secular law and

religious dogma to guide him, Ied many searching for a safe

harbor in the written word, a commonly pointed at character-
istic of the medieval period which is also prevalent during

the hellenistic period. 3

The nation or race had the same place in Hebrew thought

as the polis had in Greek. Moses effected the connection of

the moral and religious life about 1230 B.C. in his presen-

tation of the Ten Commandments. The events of history led

Jeremiah (c. 626) to a new covenant, not between yahweh and

the nation as in Moses' time, but between Yahweh and the

individual.a During the exile that began in 597 the sense of

nationhood was diminished further and the congregation

developed as a gathering of individuals. s A concurrent

development was universalism, and the replacement of paro-

chialism with individualism and univeralism also took place

in the Hellenic world, through the teachings of the Stoics

in part icular. 6

The Pythagoreans pioneered the examination of conscience

in the archaic âger a practice which passed through Socrates

to the Stoics. Às a result of this, a common eLement of

ibid., p. 252.

W.c. de Burgh,
1967), p. 68.

ibid. , p. 70.

ibid., p. 77.

J

4

5

6

The Leqacy of the Anc i ent Worþ., (Pel ican,
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these schools r,Ias their strong assertion of personality.
This culminated in the teachings of the Stoics, in whom a

vision of the unity and integrity of the individuar and a

strong consciousness of the invioliability and universality
of law forged the individual into a well-honed intrument of

action, the edge being his free wirl. These men left behind

the parochial laws of their original city-states to claim
their citizenship in the universe. (ttre cosmoporis: city--
poris--of the universe--cosmos.) This required a thorough

knowledge of the laws of the universe and one's prace in it,
which required a thorough knowledge of one's se1f. This, of

course, requires a conception of "se1f".
such conceptions are usually contained within such con-

cepts as "soul". For now, we can define this word as it has

been used throughout history as the essential part of a per-

son, v¡hat dif f erentiates him f rorn other humans and f rom the

non-human. This concept is not always operative. The

archaic Greeks who appear in and behind Homer's works lack

it. The psyche, what is usually taken as the Greek equiva-

lent of the English word "soul", is mentioned only when it
leaves the individuar upon his death, and this seems to be

its only function. During his life he converses with the

thumos, "spirit", but it is not specificalIy his spirit,
being more an independent voice that lives inside him, in
his chest or midriff, with whom he can speak as man to man.7

The mind was the source of images and ideas. s This was the

7 Dodds, Greeks and the I rrat ional , pp. 15-16.
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result of a practice of projecting emotions and treating
them as being essenLialry outside the individual. This is
why the archaic Greek racked a sense of sin: to him, events

we wourd classify as part of the domain of morality were

external, although they could touch him, in the same way as

an iIlness. As with an illness, the sorution was also to be

sought in external measures.

It was a step up from this then when the pre-socratic
philosophers, who were mostly of what we wourd carr a mater-
ialistic bent, came to the realisation that there $ras some

special principle that defined the human being. For Demo-

critus, this was a material principle like all things, but

one composed of a special type of atom. For pythagoras, it
was not materiar, but a principre of proportion and harmony,

best expressed through mathematics. During this time the
word psvche is used in a more precise way to refer to the
emotional serf. s I t is the tink to the divine, which it
approaches in fits of madness or in sreep, during which time

it approximates the state it will enjoy after the death of
the body, according to xenophon. r o It $¡as Anaxagoras who

clearly separated mindt oÊ nous, from matter and made the

former primary. Nous is usually transrated as "mind", which

in rater times would be subsumed to the soul, although at
this time it is sLill a concept in development and resembres

õ C.A. Mace, R.S.
"Psycholo9y", p.

s Dodds, p. 139.

1 o ibid. , p. 135.

Peters , E¡C¡¿c lo-pedia. of Phi losophv, s. v.
1.
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pneuma or spirit more than the cartesian tool we see it as.

The importance of this appearance of the term is that it is
arready associated with a dualistic attitude. For the

stoics, the soul would remain material, and they woul-d stand

in contrast to the Pratonic school, which followed plato in

testing the implications of the deveroping conception of

duality for humankind. Greatly influenced by the pythagore-

ans, Prato came to see the body and soul as separate enti-
ties, essentialty opposed to each other, joined in an unfor-
tunate marriage, which it was nevertheless necessary to
maintain for the soul's health.

In Greek society, thenr w€ see two strains of philosophi-
cal thought developing, one rerigious and mildly duaristic,
the other materialistic (although not in any anti-rerigious
sense) and voruntaristic, humanistic. Both of these strains
wourd have tremendous influence on later developments, and

in many ways their ultimate importance was estabrished dur-
ing the t ime of Cassian' s o$rn 1i f e.

The other major influence cassian's generation inherited
from the ancient world was of course the Hebrew philosophy

as transmitted through the old and New Testaments. Here r¡e

see a philosophical anthropology markedly different from any

arising from the crassicar wor1d. }thile Greek anthropology

culminated in doctrj.nes of dualism and materialism, the

anthropology of the old Testament makes use of terms such as

body (qewivah), soul (nephesh), and spirit (ruah), but makes
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no clear distinction between them.11 Àny one of these terms

can and is used to stand for the whole man. Nephesh, which

is translated as Þsvche most often in the New Testament, is
applied to animals as well as humans, and often has the

sense in the Old Testament as the Greek word thumos, spirit
or "Iife-principlett.12 In the New Testament English it
appears variously as "human being" "person", "living being",

"self", "1ife", "mind", "heart". Of 755 OId Testament

occurrences,500 are rendered by the word psyche in the Sep-

tuagint. These vre would tend to eguate with the concept of

"soul". But the others indicate that its usage $¡as not con-

sistent with this, and, in fact, Hans Walter WoIff states

that "we are coming to the conclusion that it is only in a

very fer+ passages that the translation 'soul' corresponds to
the meaning of !ggÐ" l3

References to its departure, return and resurrection--the
sorts of things we expect a soul to be able to do--are meta-

phorical. The faculties that we expect of it--and which

Aristotre attributed to it--are attributed metaphoricaì.Iy to
the physical organs most closely associated with them. This

inability or refusal to differentiate what v¡e wourd expect

to be differentiated is more than just a lack of intellectu-
al rigor, if it is even that. It is the result of a differ-

Stanton Jones, €d., Psvcholoqy and the Christian Faith,
(Grand Rapids ! eakei Bõ;k Hoìñ; I geeFp-34. -
ibid., p. 41 .

Hans Walter WoIff, Anthropoloqy of the Old Testament
( phi ladei.phia Fort ress press , 1 974 ) Ip. -T0 . 

-

1l

12

13
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ent method, and one of its results was the ability to con-

ceive of a clcser retation between body and spirit than

would otherwise have been possible. WhiIe this may hamper

the study of the soul by tying its actions to physical meta-

phors, it allows the body to be imbued with some of the vir-
tues of spirit. This more positive viev¡ of the body, which

also appears in Orphic religion, makes possible the idea of

apotheosis, or assumption into the godhead, a feat that is
ascribed to Romul-us as well as to certain biblical f igures.
It is encapsulated in the Stoic doctrine of cyclical death

and rebirth, although it is weighted down by the Stoic

inability to exceed material conceptions.

The doctrine of personal retribution developed among the

Hebrews as a means of connecting the moral and religious
spheres, It came under scrutiny and was found wanting by

the Hebrews in exile, who saw similar fortunes befalling
good and bad men. Retribution and vindication Ì{ere trans-
ferred to the afterlife, a concept bequeathed to the Hebrews

by their Babylonian captors. The resurreetion of the body

was necessary to any idea of personal immortality for the

Hebrews. The resurrection of the body was an innovation for
thernr âs vras Plato's doctrine of the immortality of the soul

for the Greeks. la The two--Hebrew resurrection and Greek

immortality--combined in the the Christian teaching. II

reaches its highest development in the Christian doctrine of

the resurrection of the body in a final and perfect form.

14 De Burgh, Lesacy of the Ancient Wor1d, p. 84.
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This doctrine can be, and has been, seen both as the

height of sophistication and of ignorance. Plutarch, writ-
ing in the second century 4.D., presents this as an example

of the workings of the "primitive mind".15 In many $¡ays we

can understand how this view might be taken of the mindset

apparent in the OId Testament, for its language gave many

thoughtful early Christians difficulty. However r wê are

dealing with notions of health, and teleology can shed a lot
of light on what was expected and desired in this life. We

will have to answer the question of what this poetic and

unscientific notion has to say about approaches to spiritual
and physical health in the early centuries of the Christian

era. For now, it is most important to realize that it is
more than this, that it must not be judged on the basis of

the tenets of Greek rationalisnr and that when we come to

trace its importance we wiIl see that it contributes an

essential ingredient to the thought of our subject.

Teleology implies a destination. This requires a means

of reaching this destination. When tal-king about a moral

destination, whether some definition of health or the after-
life or whateverr w€ isolate will as the mover: either the

moral will of the individual or the arbitrary will of the

gods or God. For the Homeric Greeks, extraordinary deeds

were said to be achieved through a state of divine madness

called ate. This state could be brought about by one of

three agencies: Zeus; the Erinys; and the individual's ovrn

I 5 Peter Brown,
Press, 1 981 )

The
p. 2.

CuIt of Saints (Universi ty of Chicago
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moira or destiny; Any action that did not arise out of

one's own conscious intention was deemed to originate out-

side of the individual, and this source could be either an

objectified "destiny" or a 9od, according to whether one

took an objective or subjective point of view. Àccording to

E.R. Dodds, this is "the inevitable result of the absence

of the concept of the wi Il tt . 1 6

We have already seen that the late fifth century sav¡ the

development of a doctrine of the wiII among the pre-socrat-

ics. It v¡as Socrates who joined this with the individual
psyche, or soul, and gave it the moraL overtones with which

Y¡e stil1 associate it. Socrates wished to be iatros tes

Þsyches, a healer of the soul-, and these very words have

been recast to form the word "psychiatrist". However, it
v¡as not a "scientif ic" psychiatry, in that it did not

exclude religion and philosophy from its method. Previous-

ly, willful action had simply been a matter of receiving,
like a radio antenna, the signals that came from without.

Socrates forced men to look within themselves for answers

and to face the ambiguity of trying to live a moral life in

the world based on doctrines that came not from the world

but f rorn the individual. As John McNeiIl says, Socrates

"appears as a relentless examiner of menr s .states of mind, a

surgeon who probes before he heals. Often he seems primari-
1y concerned to disturb and confuse those who rely on iIl-
considered opinions, forcing them into intenable positions

16 Dodds, p. 171.
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and convicting them of self-contradiction. "17 McNeirl rikens
the resurting state of perprexity and distrust r or aporia,
to the Christian "conviction of sin".

crassicaì- morality v¡as stirl characterized by a rack of
inwardness. The word hamartia, used for sin in the New

Testament, had the originar meaning of "error" or "missing
the marktt.18 Ànd yet the Greeks' doctrine of virtue was one

of innateness, in that they herd virtue to be knowledge,

which every man r{as born knowing and only f orgot. There

wasr in socrates' viewr ño necessary disjunction between the

exterior and interior worrds, and perhaps this is why the
morarity espoused by him is not so deep or thorough-going--
but more precise and rational--than those of later, ress

certain times. The classical Greeks lived pubric rives and

their conceptions of the person were invariably tied up with
pubric and communar concerns. The word idiotes, ancestor of

"idiot", refers to a man who onry concerns himserf with pri-
vate affairs. socrates' emphasis on the care of the indi-
vidual soul was an innovation. This v¡as a sort of dualism,
whereas in Homer the internar and externar rearms, although
quite separate, operate according to the same 1aws.

The development of the study of the soulr or psychology,

was taken up by socrates' pupil, prat.o. The way was pre-
pared for him by others who began reading moral and psycho-

17

f8

John T. McNer
York: Harper &

Herschel Baker
1961; 1947) p.

lI, À Historv of the
Row, 1 951 ) p. 22.

, The Imaqe of Man (Hew
24.

Cure of Souls, (New

York: Harper & Row,
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Iogical meanings into the o1d Orphic and Dionysiac myths

about the fate of the soul, but it was Plato who took these

stories and translated their import definitively into the

Ianguage of rational argument. 1 s He combined the Orphic

belief in immortality with the Pythagorean ernphasis on rea-

son and mathematics as the key to knowledge and his preoccu-

pation with epistemology led him to make a sharp cleavage

between the rational and irrational parts of the soul.2o He

divided the soul into three parts: psvche, thumos, and epi-
thumia, corresponding to mind, spirit and bodyr or reason,

passion and appetite. The lower two man shared with the

animals and was called "the animal soul". He located reason

in the brain, passion in the thorax and appetite in the bow-

e1s. The relation between the three was that spirit was to
be a mediator between the irreconcilable opposites, reason

and desire, mind and matter. The society of the Republic

reflected this in its three functions--labourers, soldiers
and philosophers (who would also be kings). these corre-
spond to the three types of life enumerated by the Pythago-

reans: sensual; active; contemplative.2 1 The virtues proper

to each part were temperance, courage and wisdorn, with jus-

tice being the general principle of harmony in the economv

of the soul.

19

20

21

Dodds, p. 209.

Mace, Peters,

De Burgh, p. 1

" Psychology "

31.

,P.2.
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repressed desires.
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Plato used a passage of Homer to irrustrate the souil s

dialogue with the desires of the body in his phaedo, but in
the Republic he uses the same passage to ilrustrate the same

diarogue internarized and taking place between two "parts"
of the souI.22 we have here a system strikingJ-y similar to
Freud's, which places the conscious ego between the uncon-

scious libido, the source of energy for good or bad, and the
tradition-bound superego, the source (for good or bad) of
direction. Just as Freud brought about a revolution in
"psychologizing" the workings of the mind, giving mental

symptoms mental causes, Prato made the life of the mind

He also suggested that dreams express

Inner conflict, rather than external
interference, became the cause of rnental instability, cow-

ardice, intemperance, injustice etc. Although he compares

the disruption of the internal equiribrium to the result of
injury or i11ness, it is with final reference to the state
of the sour itself that he addresses this issue. This view

is more cornprehensive and satisfying than the socratic doc-

trine that evil is the result of ignorance.

Àristotle's stance was biological rather than epistemolo-
gical; to be arive was to possess a serf-originating tenden-

cy toward an end, and this end could be vegetable, animal or

rational, corresponding to Prato's division of the souI.
For Aristotre, the soul had facurties rather than parts,
i . e. , i f the eye Ì.¡ere an animal ,

22 Ðodds, p. 213.

eyesighÈ would be its
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soul.23 This v¡as a return to the base of the pre-socratics,
who defined a living being as einpsvchon soma --"body with a

sou1tr.24 For Àristotle, the most important distinction to be

made about the composition of anything was between matter,

hyle, and form, eidos, and since he recognized this as an

artificial distinction, he sought them in the particurar
instance.25 The distinction could also be traced in the

presence of activity or passivity: matter represented pas-

sivity and potential which requires form to give it life and

actuality. This put practicar wisdom ahead of theoretical
wisdom in importance for humans, arthough Àristotle berieved

with Prato that the contemplative tife was the highest and

that the eternal truths were objects of thought and not

sense. 2 6

The prevailing notion of disease of the soul was stil1
analogous to that of bodily disease.2T It was in general a

disequilibrium between the parts of the soul, just as bodity
disease was seen by Hippocrates as a disequilibrium between

the humors. For Plato and Àristotle, it was the middle part
of the soul, thumos, that vras specifically human, because it
mediated between the higher and lower functions.2s In the

23 Mace, Peters, p. 2.

24 ibid., p. 1.

2s De Burgh, p. 205. 
I

26 ibid., p. 207.

27 McNeill, Historv of the Cure of Souls,
28 Baker, fmaqe of Man, pp. 47-48.

p. 40.
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language of modern psychology, the locus of control vras an

internal one. This was most developed by the Stoics, whose

ideal was the man who could keep his head while all those

around him were losing theirs. "Even more than Àristot1e,
the Stoics gave a unity and integrity to the individual soul
(over its temporary states and functions) that could result
only in a strong assertion of personality.
governing faculty of the soul is the organ of

For the

assent;

through it one controls or surrenders to passion, and thus

the individual is made solely responsible for the state of

his soul."2e This development r¡as in part the result of a

widening world in which communal standards of virtue could

no longer be relied upon as they could for the men of Socra-

tes', Plato's and Àristotle's time. This led to an increas-
ing interest in the will and the emotions, which came to
bear more directly on conceptions of sin.s0 The application
by the Stoics of Aristotle's categories cf activity and pas-

sivity to the mino fed into their emphasis on the wilt.31
Epicurus (341-270) returned to the atornism of Democritus;

although his materialism made if difficult to find a basis

for ethical judgements he did express his ideal as being the

state of atarazia or freedom from disturbance, and this
would become an important part of Christian philosophy,

especially that of the desert. Zeno (336-255), the founder

29

30

3l

ibid.
Mace,

i bid.

¡ P. 79.

Peters,

rp.4.

p. 4.
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of Stoicism, was a Semite from Cyprus, and his 'thus spake

Reason' echoes the 'thus spake Yahweh' of the prophets. In

fact, Stoicism was the intellectual first fruit of Àlexan-

der's policy of cultural fusion.32 Tarsus was a center Tar-

sus was a center of Stoic studies and Paul both quotes

Cleanthes and echoes Stoic teaching.33

The Greek philosophers attained a spiritual monotheism

starting from a scientific base, but it remained the belief
of an individual or a schooi. The achievement and attrac-
tion of Stoicism was the self-sufficiency that it bestowed

on the individual. "Stoicism throve, because, Iike Chris-
tianity, it is a philosophy of suffering'; however, 'it feIl
becauser uDIike Christianity, it is a phitosophy of

despair'.34 Christianity offerred a personal saviour and a

communit-y in which salvation could be found-- the earthly
community of the church and the heavenly one of the Father,

Son and Holy Ghost. In this community there was compassion

and forgiveness, which could not be expected from the natu-

ral law of the Stoics.

The last great Stoic was Marcus Àure1ius. But much of

the spirit and teaching of Stoicism Iived on in the next

Hellenistic school, neo-Platonism, a mix of classical phi-
losophy with religion. However, 'the ideal of the self-suf-
ficiency (au!_arLeia-) of the wise man haunted HeIlenism to

32

33

34

De Burgh,

ibid. , p.

p. 220.

221 .

stian PlatonistsBigg, Chri , quoted in De Burgh, p. 342.
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This meant that the individual's perfection
must correspond to an increase in isolation. Here Chris-

tianity and Herrenism part, for in christianity man is fun-

damentally frawed and his sarvation or perfection depends on

another, the person of Jesus. The importance of this his-
torical person and his death and resurrection is character-
istic of the Semitic mind. While historic crises were for
the Romans a stimurus to action and to the Greeks a stimulus
to reflection, they v¡ere ethically and religiously signifi-
cant for ihe Hebrews.36 However, the fact that this ulti-
matery significant event Þras a person is an indication of

the temper of the times that resulted from the loosening of

communal ties.
Socrates' part in the process vras recognized by the eld-

ers who condemned him to death. where group authority is
strong, the subjection of the individual for the sake of
group interest is more imporant than the interior recovery

of the individual. More attention is paid to individual
acts than to the state of the individual as a whole, 'sins'
become more important than 'sin', legar restraint than inner
motivation. whire the great Greek philosophers opened up

the individual in importance, moral disease remained for the

crassical Greek something essentiarty external-, like a dis-
ease. The notion of sin entered with the cults from Egypt

and Asia Minor.

35

36

ibid. ,

i bid. ,

351.

380.

p.

p.
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The conception of wrongdoing in the old Testament cer-
tainly carries the connotations of personal curpabirity that
we associate with sin. This appried even to disease, while
we have seen that with the Greeks it was the other way

around, r.¡rongdoing being seen as a function of disease.
while for the Greeks it was for the most part the thumos,

and not the Þsvche, that made human activity possibre, for
the Hebrews it seems to have been the heart, leb, rather
than the soul, nephesh. Leb i s the source of the rav¡

materiar of human thought and action as welr as the source

of the most vital decisions. rt is "the most important word

in the vocabulary of Old Testament anthropologyrr.3T It
appears 858 timesr ffiâking it the most common anthropological
term, and--in contrast to the other important terms--it is
appried armost exclusively to man. It refers only on ten

occasions to the physical organ itserf.38 This is an inter-
esting contrast with the Greek, where the term kardia does

not even figure in the study of psychological terms.

This does not mean, however, that the Hebrews were emo-

tional where the Greeks were rational. rn by far the great-
est number of cases it is the interlectual, rational func-
tions that are ascribed to the heart, and, in fact, the term

appears most frequently in the wisdom literature*-namery
Proverbs, Ecclesiastes and Deuteronomy.3s The heart is asso-

37 wolff, p. 40.

3I Àntoine Guillaumont, D¡x,
co1. 2279.

3s wolff, pp. 46-47.

s.v. "Cor et Cordis Àffectus",
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ciated with emotion in one fifth of its ord Testament usag-

es; in the New Testament less.40 In the Septuagint it is
actual-ry translated twenty times by psyche, but more often
by nous, mind, and dianoia. In the domain of the emotions

the sour is content to submit to experience, the heart
reacts and forsees the intervention of the wirl. The soul
is the seat of the emotions, and prays no role at arr in the

higher functions.

Leb is most often associated with ruah, or spirit. It is
the same spirit that is attributed to the Lord. The two

words are often used in the same wâyr but there is one gen-

erar distinction: 1eb is properly human, while ruah can be

attributed more widely. Ruah is not quite evenly divided in
its use between God (136 times), man, animals and farse gods

(129 times) and natural forces like the wind (113 times).
In contrast to this 35%, nephesh is applied to God only 3%

of the time.al Like the Homeric thumos, ruah can appear as

an independent entity, a rnediator between God and man, but

under the direction of God. The human ruah can be rerated
either to the nephesh as an attitude of mind or movement of
feeling or to Ieb as the enrivening spirit of yahweh and the

medium of purposeful action. À further use of the term is
to stand in contrast to basarr or fIesh. More than a third
of the occurrences of this word appry to animars, the rest
to man and none to Yahweh. Thus, arthough the heart is the

Guillaumont, "Cor", coI. 2279.

Wolff, p. 32.

40

41
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seat of the highest functions in nan, it is connected to God

by spirit, which also mediates between the higher and the

lower within man himself as in the Greek usage.

The fact remains that in the Old Testament there is no

sharp distinction made between these terms. Although the

two constituents of man as given in Genesis are the dust of

the ground and the breath of Iife, the emphasis throughout

the Bible is on the resulting unity. It is therefore char-

acteristic of the biblical presenLation "to assert the soli-
darity of man's constitution r--that human individuality is
of one piece, and is not composed of separate or independent

parts."42 The most common distinction seems to be not into
parts but into higher or lower natures when not referring to

the whole man.

The difficulty in interpreting the terms used in the OId

Testament goes back to the Septuagint, the Greek translation
of the second century 8.C.. The use of Greek terms inspired

the use of Greek method. The resulting anthropologies vrere

either dichotomic or trichotomic, and while the controver-

sies of the early Christian centuries show how important

this sort of thing v¡as to the hellenistic mind, it does not

reflect that of the Hebrews. W.G. de Burgh characterizes

Hebrew thought as contingentra3 rising out of the historical
experience of the nation, its content and arrangement having

little reference to any objective ideal or systematic out-

42

43

Jones, p. 1 33.

De Burgh, p.89.
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1ine. Rather than being analytic it is synthetic, what

Wolff caIls "stereometric thinking." This approach does not

distinguish between the member and its function. "wi th a

relatively sma1l vocabulary, Lhrough which he names things

and particularly the parts of the human body, the Hebrew can

and must express a multiplicity of fine nuances by extract-
ing from the context of the sentence the possibilities,
activities, qualities or experiences of what is named."44

We have seen that in both the Greek and Hebrew worlds,

there v¡as a gradual change from communal, conventional and

objective standards of morality to standards that were more

individual, personal and subjective. The increasing Hiffer-
entiation between the individual and his group brought to

light various perceived conflicts--between the individual
and society, or between the interior and exterior life of

the individuai, bebween the spirit and the flesh, and, per-

haps most importantly,

another.

between one's own will and that of

By tying together religion
tes prepared for the future

individual wilI by Jeremiah

worlds, whose insights would

world by the Stoics and St.

bIe conclusions, though worki

traditions.

and morality, Moses and Socra-

equation of morality and the

and PIato in their respective

be developed in the Hellenistic
Paul, who came to some compara-

ng from in many ways dissimilar

44 worff, p, 8.



Chapter I I I

EÀRLY CHRISTIÀN PSYCHOLOGY

The synthetic approach of the old Testament extends inlo the

New Testament, where it becomes more closely entwined with
the Greek idiom through the writings of paur. whire he sees

man as dichotomous in nature, PauI never loses sight of his
ultimate unity. However, he commonly uses a trichotomous

anthropology: soma; psyche; pneuma (l Thess. 5:23; cf. 1

cor. 2:6). Pneuma courd be associated or distinguished from

nous ( I Cor 14|.14-16; Eph 4:23) .a5 This designated the

rational principle, either as simpre intellect (nous) or

inspired (pneuma), both distinguished frorn the vital princi-
ple psvche. Here pneuma has more to do with the Semitic

ruah than the Greek term previously used. The fundamental

distinction seems to be between two types of person: the
psvchikos_ (natural) and pneumatikos (spiritual). This is
put most clearly in l Cor 15:45 where he writes "Thus it is
written, 'The first man Àdam became a living being [psyche]'

fquoting Gen2:7]; the last Àdam became a life-giving spirit
lpneuma]." WhiIe the Þsvche took the highest position in
Greek anthropology, it retains the position of its Hebrew

counterpart, nephesh, in the thought of paul, who continues

to give priority to the spirit rather than the sou1. He

coI. 460.,
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45 L. Reypens, D9, s.v. "Ame"
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also uses the Greek term for mind, nous, but in the same

place as Ieb in the Old Testament: above the soul but below

the spirit.
Caution must be taken not to impose unsupportable cat-

egorízations, but we seem to have a trichotomous consensus

between the classical Greeks, the Old Testament Hebrews and

the New Testament Àpostle: epithumia, thumos, psychei (veg-

etable, animal, rational in Aristotle) basar, nephesh, Ieb;

@, psyche, pneuma. Although the terms appear in dif f er-
ent orders, the functions to which they refer remain rel-a-

tively constant. In all three traditions, man is seen as a

being composed of the highest and lowest elements in the

universe in balance. The contrast is to be seen in compar-

ing Lhese traditions to those branded as heretical, which

invariably identified man with onÌy one of his component

parts. These viewed the world as being subject to two

opposing and irreconcilable principles of good and evilr otr

light and darkness. The individual could only be for one or

the other. Followers of these teachings would either shun

fh. world entirely or embrace its most sordid elements in

the belief that they h'ere free of moral responsibility

through their purity.

The Hebrews gave the individual responsibility .for the

occurence of any malady. There were two main offices of

spiritual guidance at first: the prophets and the wise men.

The prophets yrere the "crisis theologians", the wise men
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"the educators of consciencert.46 While the teachings of the

wise men were being laid down in the Wisdom books, a new

class, the scribes, appeared. The scribes were the inter-
preters of the Law. The first syanagogues grev¡ up around

them and they were given the honorific title of "rabbi" (my

master ) .

The closest approximation to the scribes and wise men in

the Hellenistic world were the Stoics, who also exalted the

Iaw. For them, though, the law was unwritten. There were

also the Platonic, Peripatetic and Epicurean schools and

Orphic religion. The latter shared with the Hebrew scribes

an openness to the ideas of the East such as angels, rein-
carnation and degrees of dualism. By the time of Paul com-

munal ties in both the Hellenistic and Hebrew traditions had

weakened almost completely, opening up a free market in sal-
vation. The individual was free to seek his salvation from

among the many possibilities offered, and so these offerings
often catered to the individual and displayed a greater

regard for his poLential than those of the past.

Paul's method involves empathy, contemplation

sion. 2 Corinthians 11:29, "Who is v¡eak and I

Who is made to fall and I am not indignant?",

his feeling for the plight of the individual.

and confes-

am not weak?

demon st ra t e s

One of his

favorite words is loqizesthai--think appraisingly, dwell

thoughtfully.aT He suggests that the mind be turned in this

46

47

McNeill,

ibid., p.

p. 11.

84.
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vray toward the worthiest things as a defense against passion

and egocentrism. Two words, metanoia and exomologesis
(repentance and confession), figure heavily in early church

discipline, and, of the two, the latter is nost important.4s

Personal confession was also a development in rate pre-
christian judaism and herrenic cu1ts, coming originarly from

the East.

cassian drew f rom these inf luences, but they r¡¡ere tran-
mitted to him through the Fathers of the church, most impor-

tantly Clement of Àlexandria, Origen, Gregory of Nyssa and

Evagrius of Pontus. The key connection between these writ-
ers and those developments we have summarized was the Àrex-

andrian Jewish scholar of the second century À.Ð., phiIo.

Philo combined concepts and language from crassicar phi-
losophy with Lhe symbolic language of the otd Testament,

continuing the process of allegorization that had begun

before Plato's time. Àt the same time that semitic curture
was being hellenized, hellenic curture was being semitized.
one bit of evidence of this is origen's conclusion that onry

the trinity is incorporear--a11 other beings are corporeal,
even if ethereal. This sort of question would never have

occurred to a Hebrew; what was important f or hirn rvas what

Yahweh wanted done, not what His composition was. with ori-
gen a use of the term nous appears. This is the term he

applies to those creatures v¡ho occupy the prace below God in
the chain of being, and of r+hom some f ell to become devils.

48 ibid., p. 91 .
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The nous still predominates in the angels, but it is the

psyche which predorninates in man and the devils. The ÀIex-

andrian school developed the system of interpretation in

three senses: allegorical, moral and mystical. Gregory of

Nyssa had had extensive training in rhetoric, but it is hard

to say how direct was the influence of classical philosophy.

He and his contemporaries may have picked it up in pieces

from collections of sayings.4e This would have made it easi-
er to mix and match platonic ideas with ideas from other

sources without having to v¡orry about the conflicting
assumptions of the systens whence they came.

Gregory of Nyssa also displays influences other than pla-
tonic. He has taken the interdependance of the virtues and

the idea of virtue as equilibriumso from Aristotle and from

the Stoics. He uses a Stoic term, edone, to indicate the

movement of desire towards sensual pleasure which upsets the

equilibrium of the soul. He also carries with him the Stoic

emphasis on force of will to achieve impassibility in the

face of passion The idea of the Christian life as one of.

constant battle with the flesh and sin $¡as prominent in

Àlexandria and Origen had insisted on the indefinite charac-

ter of this battle. The ideal- was impassibility, but the

doubt was often expressed whether it was possible to achieve

this sLate in this Iife. The further connotations of the

idea vrere of perfect familiarity with God, or enjoying a

Mariette Canevet, DS, s.v. "Gregoire de Nyss€", col. 980.

ibicl. , col. 981 .
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The notion
that this was being promoted as a possibitity enraged st.
Jerome, who launched an attack on the legacy of origen,
which he himserf had done so much to further in the past.
His campaign struck his o1d friend Rufinus, whose Latin
translations of several of origen's works has saved them

from oblivion, and Evagrius of pontus, a friend of the cap-
padocian fathers and of Rufinus and a teacher of John cas-
sian. From Evagrius, cassian took his theory of prayer and

his system of the eight principal faultsr5l which makes up

the most part of his first work, the Institutes. This takes

us back to the stoics, to whom the connection between the

vi rtues Ì^'as a f ami l iar idea and to crement of Alexandr ia , of
whose hierarchy of virtues Evagrius seems particularty to
have made use.52 this having been said, it must be added

that there was a wide hellenistic tradition of catarogues

and lists of vices and virtues, perhaps for reasons similar
to those which sah' the proliferation of catalogues and spec-

u1a during the later part of the middle ages.

Evagrius was important as a popularízer of the works of
origen and Gregory of Nyssa, bringing their ideas to the

Egyptian desert. Even more than this, he v¡as a masterful
synthesízer in a syncretistic age and it is his achievement

sl Antoine and Claire Guillaumont, DS, s.v.
tique", coI. 1741.

52 Antoine Guillaumont, "Etude Historique e
Evagrius Ponticus, Traite pratigue ou Ie
ed by Antoine and Claire Guil1aumont.
ennes, 170. Les Editions du Cerf, 1971.

"Evagre Ie Pon-

t Doctrinale", in
Moine, translat-
(Sources Chreti-

) p. 75.
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to have created "a fully articulated and systematized view

of the whole spiritual Iife".53 Further than this, he was

the first fully to take into account Lhe spirituality of the

desert--which had begun its development with the flight of

St. Àntony to the desert c. 282 and increased in importance

with the legal-ization of Christianity af ter 3'12--and in a

way demarginalize it. In fact, by systemat izíng it he

greatly aided its dissemination. He separated the essential
teaching of the spiritual life as one of lifelong effort of

the wilI against the vices and of increasingly pure contem-

plation of the virtues from the more pedestrian details like
demons, littIe black boys, imperial troops, crocodiles and

other wild animals that populated the stories told about the

Desert Fathers. He also brought about a shift in method

from the personal, direct, situational utterances of the

Fathers to a system that could be applied to all.
The illiterate Coptic monks were suspicious cf all this,

but most particularly of Evagrius' teaching of the immateri-

aLity cf God, which came to him from Origen. According to

'john Eudes Bamberger, this is the keystone in his system.sa

It was, of course, implicated in the whole Àlexandrian sys-

tem of allegory, which assumed that truth was spiritual in

nature, and not bound by physical or literary forms. In

contrast to this, the Copts were--although mostly illiter-

53

54

John Eudes Bamberger, int
The Praktikos: Chapters on
tercian Publications rl9T0)

ibid., xlviii.

roduction to Evagrius Ponticus,
Prayer, (Spencer, Mass. : Cis-

r p. xxxii.
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They took the Old Testament

descriptions of God with no aJ-regorical water and believed

that his hands, eyes, tongue etc. were like those of human

beings, only larger. For Evagrius, however, the height of
purity was indicated by contemplation free of concepts or

notions or images. Àlthough origen and Evagrius v¡ere to be

condemned in the sixth century, their teachings were at this
time essential to the edifice of orthodoxy being built.

These thinkers shared a fundamentai difference from those

whose thought they built upon. They were part of the monas-

tic movement, which began in the late third century and grevt

in popularity and importance in the next. While the empire

v¡as collapsing in the west, a new world with new values was

coming together outside the cities and the usuar centers of

soc iety. "As a repudiation of all secular and social
responsibilities, monasticism r+as the Church's ansv¡er to the

humanism of Greece".5s phirosophy became more practicar in

the desert. students v¡ere given directions tailored to
their particular station, and the advice given by their
teachers was based on their own personal experience. The

primary test of one's authority was the holiness of his
Iife, testament to his closeness to God, the source of all
wisdom. In some ways then, the desert mentality was a

rejection of the very bases of classical culture--the sig-
nificance of thought, discussion, familiarity with tradition
(at least with literary tradition).

55 Baker, p. 70.

Late Antique men also
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"had inherited a continuum of Mediterranean sensibility that
longed for invisible and ideal companionstt.56 The place of

the secular patronus was taken by the supernatural figure of

the guardian angel at the same time that the speculations

and cosmologies of neo-platonism and gnosticism gained in
popularity. While the nature of the pagan gods had never

been an important issue, since they were recognized as the-

atrical creations, as projections, by most of those who paid

their respects to them, the nature of the angels (good and

bad) became of greater importance at this time because it
was now felt that the human destiny was closely bound up

with the celestial hierarchy.

However r âs the fourth century progressed these project-
ions were brought back to earth. The 'charism of the word'

became less important in the desertsT and the human saint
took over from both the Iocal magnate and the guardiarr angel

as protector. Ironically, the pressures of the Egyptian

desert forced its inhabitants to acquire a stability of

lifestyle and outlook unnecessary in the oikoumene. "It
stimulated a rapid elaboration <tf the skills of organíza-

tion, an emphasis on stability and introspection . "sB

Peter Brown points this out in contrast with the milder Syr-

ian dese.rt : whi le the monk who retreated to the Egypt ian

s6 Peter Brown, Society and the Holv in Late Àntiquitv (Uni-
versíty of California Press, 1982), p.

PhiIip Rousseau, Ascetics, Àuthority
the Àqe of Jerome and Ca€sian- (Oxford
1978) , p. 337.

Brown, Societv and the HoIy, p. 111.

57
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desert had to bring some of the manners of the city with him

in order merely to survive, the monk who retreated to the

syrian desert had in effect to create the contrast himserf,
by creating a wild p1ace, a desert, around him. Not unex-

pectedly, this produced no masterpieces of organization or

reflection, but did contribute some interesting specimens to
the genre of the saints' lives, the most notable being the

f igure of the StyIite.
Increasing stability, complexity of interpersonal rela-

tions, emphasis on example over charisma and interior isola-
tion: these were the developments that took monachism out of

its primitive stage.5e The written word took precedence as

the founding generation of monks passed away and took the

gen i us that began the movement r.¡ i th them. Those who

remained recognized their own inferiority.6o Jt is out of

this that the masterpieces of desert monasticism arose: the

Life of Antony, Apophtheqmata Patrum, RuIe of pachomius,

Lausiac Historv, Life of Martin, and, most important to usr

the Institutes and Conferences of John Cassian.

This increasing formalicy lent itself well to adoption in
the West, where there was a greater readiness to join the

monastic Iife with service to the Church as a whole.6r While

many of the Egyptian monksr âs in Antony's case, left the

world while young, those in the West tended to leave in the

s s Rousseau,

6o ibid., p.

61 ibid., p.

Ascetics, Authority and the Church, p. 49.

71.

79.
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of a worldly career, in the civiL service often
enough. rt is probabry important that some of those whom we

know to have been among the losing party in the desert, such

as Evagrius, also answer to this description and persisted
in such worrdly activities as reading and writing after
their retreat. Not only was asceticism in the West more

conditioned by the ingrained ambition and abirities of its
practitioners, but it arso began with the written word, with
the circulation of works such as those previousr-y cited.6 2

one result of this is that Lhe holy man never reached the

level of significance in the west that he did in the East.

He was most important during the later Empire when things
vrere falring apart, but his signif icance was put to an end

in the East by the revivar of the morale of the towns and in
the west by the final.organization of the monastic and

eccresiastical hierarchy of the towns around the tombs of

Lhe dead.63 The saint, rather than being an outsider, like
the figures in the syrian desert, was the locus around which

the values of the community crystaltized. He became an

upholder of the status euo, of conservative values, and his
reration to the authority of the riving is summed up by what

Peter Brown suggests could be the motto of the western

church: "Judge no man holy until he is dead."
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ibid-., p.
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It is in the midst of this that vte see a growing concern

r+ith the interior structure of man. Prudentius wrote his

Psvchomachia, âD allegorical description of the internal

battle between the virtues and vices (mache, battle). But

the climax of this development can be seen in the career of

St. Àugustine: saved from the damnation of hellenistic cul-

ture and of Manicheeism by his breakthrough to the realíza-

tion of the incorporeality of God, he ended up a bishop in a

Church that Þ¡as, sometimes in spite of itself, becoming a

part of the world. "The Christian's worst enemies could no

longer be placed outside him: they vrere inside, his sins and

doubts; and the climax of a man's life would not be martyr-

dom, but conversion from the perils of his own past."64 It

is in Iiqht of this that vre will examine our key concepts

of the soul as they wend their vray toward the pen of John

Cassian.

Augustine's olrn external enemies were the Donatists and

Pelagius. The former battle brought him to the realization

that the Church had an essential rol-e to play in the world,

and that it must in some vrays accomodate the world. This

was based on the belief that the Church's identity vras

insured by the objective promises of God, not by the efforts

or contributions of its members. His fight against Pelagius

was against a perceived threat to this accomodation. The

Pelagian ideas had their greatest attraction in areas where

the Church did not see itself as being so able to assimilate

64 Peter Brown, Àuqustine of Hippo (london: Faber & Faber,
1967), p. .159.
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the world to itself--in Britain, southern Italy and Gaul--

places heavily under seige from the barbarians who would

erase the confident Church of Àugustine. Pelagius' ideas

contained a good deal of Stoicism and appealed to a classi-
ca1 sense of the autonomy, even the divinity, of the indi-
vidual. While this attitude would foster an interest in the

soul, it would also be vanquished by the ideas of Augustine,

whose vision of the Church as a cornmunity of sinners would

establish the place of the Church in the world. For this
reason, Brown points to this as being the point of tran-
sition from the ancient to the medieval world.6s

It v¡as another heresy of the same time that focused con-

cerns on the need for a fully developed Christian anthropol-

ogy. Apollinarius, a bishop of Laodicea who died in 390,

conceived one of several interpretations of Christ's humani-

ty/ðeity at this time. His interpretation built on the tri-
partite view of the soul found in Origen but replaced the

middle term, the psyche, with the divine counterpart, thus

mutilating Christ's humanity. Although this division of the

soul has itself never been declared heretical, it came under

suspicion from this time forward, âs the nature of the soul

suddenly became a contoversial topic.66

The vegetable/animal /rational trichotomy

appears in the work of Origen and Gregory of

trichotomy had been between ry. or psyche,

6 s ibid. , p. 367 .

of

Nyssa.

thumos

Àr i stotle
PIaLo' s

and epi-

A Reexamina-
82-83.

66 Macklin Srnith, Prudentius' Psychomachia:
tion(Princeton University Press, 1976), pp.
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I n Or igen,

although his trichotomy-- soma, psyche, pneuma --applies to

the whole person, he did divide the soul (psyche) into a

superior (nous) and inferior part.67 with origen a new use

of the term nous appears. He applies this term to those

creatures who occupy the place below God in the chain of

being, of whom some fell to become devils. The nous still
predominates in the angels, but it is the Þsvche which pre-

dominates in man and the devils. (for Evagrius, man vras

ruled by sensuality epithumia and the devils by passion thu-
mos.) rtre division of soma-psyche-nous was used by possi-

donius, a source of much neo-Platonist thought, and ploti-

nus, who divided men into sensible, rational and

intelligible crasses along these lines.68 Àugustine divides
the human into body and soul, but divides the soul into mem-

ory, intellect and will.
These christian writers focused much of their attention

on the heart. They speak of affectus çordis where the

ancients would have used affectus animi.6e The heart becomes

the site of all interior functions--feeling, thinking and

wilring. The heart is referred to in the same arregorical
manner as the Old Testament, sometimes appearing as a pat-
tern for the exterior manrTo just as Yahweh was a pattern

67 Henri Crouzel, DS,

6I Reypens, ttAmett , col
6 s Gui llaumont , "Cor'l ,

7 o ibid. , col . 2281 .

s.v. "Origene" , co1. 937 .

. 435.

col. 2278.
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for the actions of men, or vice versa. It has members,

eyes, thoughts and intentions. It is also referred to as a
house (witfr corners) and a universe.

Deep within the heart is the mind, nous, which is the

instrument of contemplation. T 1 In this our authors follow

the ancient Semites as known through the Septuagint, evi-
denced most clearly in the common phrase looismoi ies kardi-

Ë, "thoughts of the heart". Throughout the neoplatonic

tradition it is the nous or mens (mind) which carries the

image of God, because of its spiritual nature, and in this
way the anthropomorphite theory r,¡as avoided because the

image v¡as purely spiritual and did not refer to the whole

form of man but only that which was contained in his mind,

in the very center of his heart. This qualifies the ascetic

method of the desert. The aim was to quiet the passions and

subdue the lower parts of the soul or heart with their
importunate and fleeting thoughts in order to perceive the

image of God r.'ithin the mind. For Origen and Evagrius, the

nous designates the essence of spiritual beingsT2 and the

body is the mark of their fallen stature. There seems to be

no simple dualism here, f.or throughout the occidental tradi-
tion man is seen as being by his very nature a mixture of

the two.

t t lbrd.

7 2 Aime

7 s ibid.

, col . 2284.

Solignac, DS,

, col . 464.

s. v. " 'Nous' et 'Mens' " , col 463.
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Àmbrose of Milan calls the nous the animae Þrincipale.z¡
There was some attempt to rerate the psychologicar senses of

these terms to their physical counterparts. We have seen

how others placed these functions within the body. In On

the Makinq of Man Gregory of Nyssa addresses the question

whether the mind is seated in the brain or the heart. Àt

various points he seems to favour both. Galen is a major

source for Nemesius of Emesa, whose On the Nature of Man is
largely a compendium of Hippocratic, Stoic and neo-platonic
teachiDgsr important to us perhaps mostry as evidence of the

general interest in the subject at the time. Pneuma is
implicated in the physical life of the body. The arteries
transmit blood, which is produced by the liver, and pneuma,

which is inhaled by the lungs and warmed by the heart,
although Nemesius did not forlow Galen in thinking that the

arteries distribute blood as weII as pneuma.74

Àccording to Origen, the highest part of man held the

divine presence in the soul and remained free of sin. The

superior part of the soul was at any rate the platonic !98,
the Stoic heqemonikon, or the biblical kardia. Heqemonikon

can be translated as principale cordis, animae or mentis.

The superior part, whether nous, heqemonikon or kardia was

the place for the image of God and this is the part Lhat is
pre-existent.Ts For Origen, kardia is a synonym for nous.76

74 D.S. liallace-Hadri11, Thg
(New York: Barnes & Noblel

ibid. , co1. 940.

Miche1 Olphe-GatIiard, S.,

Greek
iæ.)-

Patristic View
, pp. 41-43.

of Nature

75

76 s.v. "Cassien", coI . 247.
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The inferior part seems to be the two rower segments of pra-

to's: thumos kai epithumia, the sources of imagination and

passion respectively. The psvche was for origen the field
upon which the battle between the nous and the soma $¡as

fought.

It is Origen's view that the lower order can only be

understood in relation to the higher, and Gregory of Nyssa

says much the same thing in his analysis of the three types

of soul.77 The fact that only man contains arr three within
himserf gives him a unique place in creation. He is capable

of realizing the qualities of any one of these by the choic-
es he rnakes. The same view is taken by Nemesius. The fin-
est erements of balance and moderation are borrowed by these

christian writers from crassicar thought. The idea that man

is naturally a composite beirrg requires that his hearth

entair the proper attention to each of his constituents,
whatever these are seen to be. This is important because i.t
was possible, especially in an age when the physical worrd

could easily be seen as the realm of the devil, to take an

unbalanced approach. Such an approach can be detected in
some of the tales told of the desert fathers in the Apo-

phtheqmata, in Àugustine's background and elsewhere.

one important means of integrating the three erements was

confession. The general course of development over the rate
antique and early mediaeval period was from public to pri-
vate confession. Arthough the finar push to private confes-

7 7 WaIlace-Hadril1, Greek Patristic View, pp. 114-115.
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sion came from the Irish monks, who are outside our scope,

there were some important moves in that direction from the

objects of our interest. Origen and Àmbrose saw private
confession as salutary but not obligatory for reconcilia-
tion.7 I Basil counsels confession of one's troubles to

brothers who have the gift of healing and directior,. His

use of medical m.etaphors for this operation is noteworthy.

It is quite possible that he, as well as Nemesius, had medi-

caI training.Ts It is also probable that private confession

was frequently used in early monasticism. so

Demons vrere an important element in the mental life of

the timei they were indicators of good health and of bad

health. Good health did not mean an absence of devils, but

power to rebuke them and resist their suggestions. Often

devils expressed the latent concerns of the community, and

when they did, the cure was not to punish the one through

whom they would speak, but to exorcise the fear and re-inte-
grate the possessed.sl with medical cures accomplished by

saints or holy men, the devi.ls took on the negative pro ject-
ions in a process of 'focusing' which created clear channels

of power from God through the individual and onto the dev-

ils, much as with the herd of swine in Matthew. In orcler to
accomplish this it was very important thaL both sides of the

78 McNeilI, p. 95.

7 e wallace-Hadr i11 , p. 3.

8o McNeilr, p. 95.

81 Brown, Society and the Ho1y, p. 18.
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order to be effectively

Prudentius approximated the psychological approach, but

his portrayal of the psychomachia vlas more formal or liter-
ary than those of Evagrius or Àugustine, who expressed the

fruits of their olln experience. Prudentius was a Roman cit-
izen with no connection to the monastic movement, and so did
not share in some of the developments that v¡e have traced.82

He could not focus on the workings of the individual in the

same way that the monks could, because he was too civilized,
had a great deal of faith in the Empire and could only see

the individual as a citizen of the Empire.83

Àt a lower 1evel, the virtues and vices could be visual-
ized or conceptualized in order to make the psvchomac.h:þ

easier to grasp. Prudentius' achievement was to lend the

virtues and vices these allegorical habilements. Ambrose

drew on Cicero to draft a list of seven virtues (four clas-
sical: prudence; wisdom; justice; fortitude; and three

Christian: faith; hope; love). These were often set in

later times against the seven vices enumerated by Gregory

the Great.sa Gregory derived his list from the eight capital
sins of Evagrius and Cassian.

ibid. ,

ibid. ,

McNeill

oo

83

p. 17.

p. 41 .

r p. 10484
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a close friend of Gregory of Nyssa

and his brother, Basil of caesarea, was the source of much

of the therapeutic method containec in Gregory the Great's
Pastoral care. Gregory berieved, with Epictetus and other

Stoics, that the spiritual director sometimes has to feign

emotions that he does not feel in order to get a response.s5

He sought to tailor his advice to each individuar and lists
various types of personalities and types of sins and the

proper measures for each. This is one approximation to the

personal method that would become dominant later on: in pub-

lic confession there sras no distinction made between types

of sins. Pubric and private sins were ccnfessed in the same

way. There did develop some schedule of reconciliation but

it was a matter of degree taken with the same type of pun-

ishmenL. Humility and external measures were taken with ar1

sins. I f it vras a re-integration of the individuar with the

community, the authority seems to have lay with the commu-

nity. Gregory of Nazianzen also refers to this whole pro-
cess in medical terms. Thus McNeill:

That reflection upon the soul's diseases which we
observed in Cicero and Seneca appears here in nevr
forms and results in a veritable science of the
soul, and increasingly systematized psychology.
The 'disorders' of the soul are no\{ 'sins' ; theguide, or physician, of souls diagnoses thepatient's case in terms of sin, and applies the
remedies in rebuke, counsel and penance.s6

85

86

ibid.
ibid.

109.

111.

p.

p.
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The aims of asceticism in general have been stated as

being three: the primacy of the total over the partial; the

primacy of the objective over the subjective; the primacy of

evolution.sT The ideal of asceticism is the open personality

rather than the closed type of the Stoics.88 The primacy of

the total over the partial gave great significance to

inteqritas in the thought of the more sophisticated authors

of ascetic works. It is this which makes the integrity of

the will such a jealously guarded and controversial func-

tion. Free will was an essential faculty of God, and there-

fore an important component of the image of God which the

ascetics sought to reaLize within themselves. The realiza-
tion of this image was essential to their definition of men-

tal health.

The first step in realizing this image was the restrain-
ing of the passions, which would a1low the povrers of the

soul to be used to seek virtue. This is the practical side

of asceticism, referred to by the Greek writers as praktike,

and contrasted with the second step of contemplation of vir-
tue, called qnostike. The point of praktike was not to sup-

press the passions but to purify the passionate part of the

soul so that the passions would no longer be set in motion

or at least never trouble the individual.

J. de Guibert, DS, s.v.
ibid., col-. 1004.

"Ascese", co1. 1 003.a7

88
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This i.s the system that v¡as elaborated by Evagrius. In

it, the next step is the contemplative. It is composed of

two steps, the phvsiker oF natural- contemplation, and the

theoloqiker otr knowledge of God.8s The former is itself
divided into two: contemplation of secondary natures, i.e.
corporeal bodies, and contemplation of spiritual natures.

Of these, the former seeks knowledge not of the bodies them-

selves, but of their loqoi, or reasons for being. The Iat-
ter stage does not seek a direct vision of God, which Eva-

grius does not think possible, but of the image of God, a

"Iight without form". This is participation in angelic

knowledge. ÀctuaIIy, it appears thaL Evagrius had a tripar-
tite schema, with the physical being added to the practical
and the theoretical.so This is derived from the Stoic divi-
sion between the moral, naturar and rational realms (practi-

cal, physical, theoretical ) .

The word praktike had a long history by the time Evagrius

used it (in a novel way), beginning with pIato, who used it
to refer to those who work with their hands. Àristotle used

it in a wider sense, to indicate those whose lives were ori-
ented towards action or business of any sort. The Stoics

applied it more specifically to those who undertook politi-
caI or social lal¡ors. In Gregory of Nazianzen, it refers to
the church officials engaged in day-to-day business and

administration, as opposed to the monks. Evagrius turned

I s Gui

s o Gui

1Iaumont,

llaumont,

"Evagre" , col. 1739.

"Etude Historique et Doctrinale", p, 38.
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this around by applying it so1e1y to the monks, those who

Iived in the hesychia.sr The attainrnent of this state is
composed of complementary tasks: the overcoming of the

vices and the acquisition of the virtues. Evagrius treats
of the vices in his work On the Eiqht Principal Vices. He

does not match these up with an opposing number of virtues,
but does at one point enumerate five: fear; faith in God;

abstinence; perseverance and hope.s2 It is important to note

that for Cassian humility seems to be the most potent virtue
and to ask whether this is refl-ected in Evagrius. For Eva-

grius, the three most important seem to be abstinence, pÊE-

severance and hope.

As for the faults which most be overcome, they are eight
in number: gluttony, fornication, avarice, sorrow, anger,

accediar vãinglory and pride. The list appears in unfixed

form in the work of Origen. e 3 In the Praktikos Evagrius

refers to these entities as loqismoi, which it would be best

to define as loosely as possible. The word can mean simply

"thoughts" with no negative connotations, but this is not

how Evagrius ernploys it. For him, they are always bad. In

the De Octo Coqitationibus Malae he uses the word pneuma or

"spirit". Each vice is also closely associated with a

demon. Unfortunately, there seems to be no difference
between his applications of these terms to what are basical-

oi 1Þ1o. ,

s 2 ibid. ,

s 3 ibid. ,

pp.48-49.
pp. 52-53.

p. 71.
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ly the same phenomena. He seems to equate the thought with

the demon, sometimes referring to the thought of the dev-

iI. s 4 I f anything is possible, it is that on one side are

the loqismoi that individuals experience as their motiva-

tions and on the other the daimon or pneuma that inspires
the sinful thought or act.ss It seems to have been the Octo

cooitationibus rather than the Praktikos that influenced

Cassian in this regard, for he uses almost exclusively sÞir-
itus, the equivalent of p.!_g@, (which does not appear in

the Praktikos ) and because of his ordering of the vices,
which is different between the two.s6

The other notable mark of Evagrius' originality is his
inclusion of a new and particularly ascetic vice: accedia,

the sixth in the list. It can be defined as spiritual wea-

riness. Àntoine Guillamont feels that the tripartite ascet-
ic schema-- praktike, physike, theoloqike.eT --:s the true
Evagrian one, but denies the contention of S" Schwietz that
his hierarchy of thoughts rests on a tripartite division of

the soul.ss In fact, this is one area in which Cassian

improves on the work of Evagrius, if we accept systematiza-

tion as being one. of Evagrius' aims. Evagrius does relate
gluttony and fornication and perhaps also avarice to the

s4 ibid.,
es ibid.,
s 6 ibid. ,

s7 ibid.,
s8 ibid.,

pp. 56-57.

p. 59.

p. 66.

p. 49.

p. 93.
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epithumetikon, dejection and anger to the thumikon, but he

does not relaie vainglory or pride to the loqistikon, while

he attributes accedia to the whole soul.ss Às v¡e shall see,

Cassian clearly relates the eight principal vices to the

t r ipart i te soul .

The goal of asceticism is the state of passionlessness

called apatheia. Jerome attacked Evagrius for teaching this
doctrine, which he associated with the errors of priscitli-

âD, the Gnostics and Pelagius. There is som_ething in this,
for before this time the word had already become a part of

the Christian vocabulary, but it related specifically to
God, being the very quality thai separated Him from humans.

They could look forward to sharing in this state after the

resurrection, but Evagrius seemed to promise its attainment
in the present Iife.

Apatheia was originally a Stoic ternr and was turned

toward its Christian ascetic use by Clernent of AIexan-

dria.loo It had also, it appears, been used by philo. Eva-

grius' nevr twist was to incrude the rower functions of the

soul in the maintenance of apatheia, rather than requiring
their suppressionr âs in Clement and phiIo.lol However, for
Evagrius, the attainment of this state does not make one

comparable to God, but to the angels; in fact, one becomes

angelic. loz It appears further that ihis is a goal to be

ss ibid., p.
loo ibid., p.

ror ibid., p.

94.

101

106
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aimed êt, rather than one to be achieved. There is no clear
step by which one completes the requirements of the practi-
ca1 stage and breaks through to the impassibility of the

theoretical, angelic stage. There is nothing like the

experience of enlightenment which is found in Buddhism, a

sudden breaking through to ultimate reality, puncturing of

illusion, stopping the wheel of karma, etc. In Buddhist

theory one must only realize that one is already enlight-
ened, at which time the efficacy of labor, hope, and desire
are revealed as being i1lusory. The saying from the Hindu

religion which expresses this is tat tham asi, "thou art
that", you are already what you desire to be. The enlight-
ened Buddhist becomes something of an angel, a Bodhisatva,

one who is no longer tied to the earth, one who is free to
leave for Nirvana. However, it is also the nature of the

Bodhisatva to postpone this gift in order to stay on earth

and help others free themselves from illusion. In Evagrius,

however, these possibilities exist as teloi, ultimate ends,

rather than skopoi, immediate goals. For him, the ultimate
ends help to focus one on attaining the immediate goals; for
the Buddhist, the discipline involves focusing on what is
most present, in order to avoid misleading concepts tike
ultimate goals. Evagrius gives much greater place to the

process (and Cassian perhaps even morer ffiâking the process

uppermost) while the Buddhists deny the reality of process.

1o 2 ibid. , p. 1oB.
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The point of this being that the two stages, the practi-
ca1 and the theoretical, are to a great extent interrelat-
ed, and distinguish different types of activity rather than

clearly delineated states of being. 1 0 3 However, Evagrius

draws closer to the eastern tradition perhaps and further
from the Stoic roots of the word in making apatheia not an

end in itself, but a clearing avray of the passions (what

Cassian will call "purity of heart") in order to allow char-
ity to spring up. It is charity which is truly the imaqo

Dei. Here again $¡e have the curious eguivarence between

associated terms, for the distinction between purity of

heart and charity is often blurred beyond recognition in

Cassian.

The importance of the term "heart" (kardia) distinguishes
the christian tradition from its crassical foundation.

Àccording to Macarius, the heart and the soul are mixed

together so that Lheir intentions are almost equivalent.
Sometimes the two are used interchangeably. Insofar as they

can be distinguished, 'heart' has wider references, 'sou1'

being restricted to the sensible tife while 'heart' incrudes

the sensible anC the emotional. Thus to love God 'with all_

your heart and all your soul and all your mi¡rd' is the Deu-

teronomic formula ( 6:5 ) transposed into a Greek schema , I o 4

although mind is a transration of dianoia or ischos rather
than nous. À further distinction is that, following the

ibid., p. 111.

Guillaumon!, "Cor", co1. 2283.
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o4



53

Hebrew leb, the heart is religious and moral, 'the domain-of

sin and grace, while the soul- follows the Greek psvche and

includes the natural and interior capacities of man. ro5 The

proper ordering of one's soul is then the regulation of hab-

its of thought and action, preparing the field of nature in
the soul for the action of grace through the heart or mind.

The Platonic and neo-Platonic traditions were restrained
in their use of the word and the use of affectivity as a

whole (but v¡e have arready said that the word referred more

often to rational- than emotional functions) and did not pick

up on the metaphorical usages lent to the word in the Septu-

agint LransIation. lo6 In fact, reliance on this term was

more pronounced in the i,iest than in the East, the "mysticism

of the heart" finally triumphing in the work of pseudo-Dion-

ysius, and this was one difference between the two worlds

that v¡as becoming apparent at this time. In a broad way

one could say that the Greek-speaking East remained fairly
intellectualistic, while the LaLin-speaking West adopted an

abhorrence of Greek and the classical tradition and grew

more comfortable with emotion and wi11, both of which are

very evident in that great westerner, St. Àugustine. Cas-

sian uses the Latin equivalentr S_r more than any other

anthropological term, and this term is more appropriate for
metaphorical use than the Greek for some reason. I o7 It

1os ibid.
f o 6 ibid.
1 07 . ibid.

col. 2284.

col. 2287 .
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appears that through the years and transliterations, the

term came to be applied to the affective part of the soul

and the wiIl, while the rational part was taken by ¡nens,

particularly in the West, where references to "prayer of the

heart" and "prayer of the mind" appear more often than in

the East; there the terms retained a more generic meaning.

When the distinction does appear, it is one of degree rather

than of nature, the mind being the "fine point" of the

heart. 1 o 8

1o 8 ibid.



Chapter IV

JOHN CASSTAN AND THE CARE OF SOULS

The East retained its concern for theological and theoreti-
cal issues during the centuries of the East Roman Empire,

while the West concentrated on practical issues and con-

cerned itself more and more with the wiIl, its motivation

through the heart, and its regulation through law. John

Cassian played an important role in this shift of emphasis

and r¡¡e can see it happening in his own lif e. Having been

raised, as it were, in the harsh Egyptian desert--abandoning

his cenobitic promises in Bethlehem to do so--it has been

adduced that his outlook must have been quite severe at the

time of his expulsion along with the rest of the Greek-

speaking community in 399, soon after Evagrius' death. This

cannot be known for sure, since Cassian wrote nothing until
about twenty years later and says very little of himself in

his writings. But both the major writers in English on Cas-

sian agree that his connection with St. John Chrysostom, the

patriarch of Constantinopie who took in many of the refugees

and gave them positions in his church, rr¡as a ma jor turning
point in the attitude of Cassianrlos from independence and

isolation to communal living and involvement with the worId.

Chrysostom had tried the tife of a monk and then given it up

, Àuthority and the Church, p. 171.
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to be a priest, but had lost none of his ascetic and right-
eous fervor, a fact which conributed to his own downfall in
404. Cassian himself acknowledges Chrysostom's influence in
his third and final work, the Seven Books Aqainst Nestorius.

This is interesting in light of the fact that in none of his

books does he mention the name of Evagrius.

The subsequent course of Cassian's life was certainly one

of increasing involvement in the worId. t^Ihen Chrysostom

feII, Cassian and Germanus went to Rome with the nevrs and to
plead for help for him. Cassian was ordained a priest
around this time, possibly by the future Pope Leo I, whom he

appears to have befriended. He finally settled in MarseilIe

before Rome was sacked by the Visigoths in 410, and estab-

lished a monastery there. In 417, bishop Castor of Apta

Julia wrote to Cassian for instructions on how to organize a

monastery so that he could have one in his own diocese. The

resul-ting works, the Institutes of the Coenobia and the Rem-

edies for the Eiqht Principal Faults and the Ç-gnferences.

bring Cassian onto the stage of history.
It cannot be denied that Cassian played an important--

perhaps the most important--role in transmitting the teach-

ings of the Egyptian Desert to the West in an orderly and

useful vray. Previously, much of the knowledge current had

ccme from saints' Iives, which tended to focus on the mirac-

ulous, the extraordinary and marginal. Àt the very Ieast,
this literature encouraged ascetic ideals without providing

the framework within which to realize them, resulting in a

proliferation of what were called qvrovaqi and sarabaites,
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monks $¡ho, either individually or in groups, wandered about

and followed no raws but their ovrn. st. Martin of Tours v¡as

an early western ascetic who developed an foll-owing and was

popular and respected enough to become a bishop, but there

was also much suspicion about him and his way of 1ife, espe-

cially from other bishops. Monasticis¡n was new and poten-

tia11y dangerous to the emerging eccresiasticar hierarchy.
rt seemed to pit individual excerlence against the communal

muddling through and compromise of the church estabrishment.

The expulsion of the Greek monks from Egypt in 399 was an

example of the poritical power of the monks, who forced the

patriarch of Àlexandria to reverse the condemnation of

anthropomorphism in his initial pastoral Ietter.
Since the ascetics often performed miracles, they also

seemed to pose a threat to the church as the conduit of

divine polrer. According to Philip Rousseau, Cassian

reflected and strengthened the process whereby the original
brilliance and charismatic power of the founders of monasti-

cism was replaced by a dependence on the tradition of their
sayings and exampres and the authority of the group over the

individual. The tares told in the Historia Monachorum in
Àeqypto and Historia LausicÈ and the corpus of the Àæ.-
phtheqmata Patrum indicates the relation between master and

pupir that obtained in the desert. Those who hao gained

insight through their experience bestowed gems of counser on

individuals. Their method v¡as 'client-centered', their
authority complete, to be matched by the obedience of their
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hearers. rn cassian's casting of the monastic rife, how-

ever, the authority of the individual is lessenedr âs is the

required obedience. These are balanced out by an increase

in the authority of the group and the conscience of the

individual. The oikoumene had fully infiltrated the eremos.

rn bringing this about, cassian brought the monastery and

the world closer together, probably for the most part

against his own intentions, but this is a debatable
point.rlo cassian wanted the monk to be dead to the world,
but the fact that he himself was a priest, took part in
somewhat political activities, valued friendship and wrote

his books at the behest of others who were not even monks

belies this to a certain extent.
rn fact, a connection between the cloister and the world

began its formation as soon as the world became avrare of
what lras happening in the desert. In the early fourth cen-

tury, the desert became a popular object of pilgrimage.
Faced with this sort of public demand, most movements have

given up some of their purity in the name of success or just
survival. one of the important changes that occurred was

that the desert tradition exchanged an orar for a written
curture, and this is when eremitic monachism began to doubt

its ov¡n insight and authoriÈy.1 1 1 The shift is symbolized by

the story of the monk who is suddenly blessed with the

knowredge of scripture without having learned to read. The

11
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and since many could not

read, or at least not very well, standards dropped to acco-

modate them. Formulas were devetoped so that all could take
part equally in the search for perfection, without the ben-

efit of letters or the sort of charismatic and insightful
teacher no longer to be found.112 The corratio, which forms

the basis of cassian's second and major work, became obso-

lete in a wây, the obvious exampre being the very fact that
cassian wrote these conferences down. originally they fol-
lowed the usual pattern: a master gives direct answers to
the questions of his hearers, ansvrers specificarly addressed

to their concerns and lever of development. once he wrote

them down as being the auLhoritative words of the masters

and of use to all, they conditioned what was seen from then

on as being the appropriate guestions to ask about the
monastic life and then suppried the answers to those gues-

tions, thus delimiting what issues were addressed by the

monastic life. It is not far to go for these formulae to
become requlae r âs they did in the Rule of st. Benedic.t,

where cassian is specifically recommended as the reading
during meals. Arthough cassian spent rittle time in monas-

teries before his settling in Marseirre--he never visited
the establishments of pachomius or Basil--he seems to be

equar in importance to these in estabrishing the common life
as the standard form of retreat f.or the christian in search

of perfection.

112 ibid., p. zzs.
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' In fact, Cassian mentions Basil as being an influence,
which indicates to what extent personar experience rather
than literary tradition was essential to Cassian's work.

Basil believed that the common life vras the only context in
which to find perfection because it $Ias only in the company

of others that one could exercise charity, which is indeed

the crowning virtue in Cassian's eyes as weI1. Charity has

more to do with the heart, and the heart was becoming much

more important during this time. This v¡as occurring even in

the desert, where it was no longer good enough to sit in

one's ceII and say prayers all day; it was more important,

according to Poemen, to make 'hidden progress' in one's

heart, which Àugustine would later call 'the royal cell of

wisdomr .1 1 3 The sense of the inner man current in the desert
had previously been tied to the sense that each ascetic had

carved out "a spiritual, a mental, perhaps even a physical,
area of self-possession and mastery that demons could not

penetrate". When demons decreased and fel1ow men grew in

significance, the inner man became more inner and more

human, a world-within-a-world, where the external strife
with one's brothers was mirrored. Às Macarius says, "$rhen

we recall the evils that men inflict upon us, we rob our-

selves of. the povrer that cgmes from recollecting God; but

when we recall the evils wrought by demons, nothing can

harm usrt.l l4 The self was no longer a saf e oasis, but the

113

114
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scene of the struggle itself.
caused by closer involvement

combined with a discipline of

lems, afflicting the mind,

Vatett. 1 I 5
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"The difficulties and strain
with others, especially when

silence, became interior prob-

examined and resolved in pri-

But the most important figure in this set of develop-
ments, in many'ways the crowning figurer wâs st. Augustine

of Hippo. Much of what v¡e think of as western thought

derives from the voLuminous writings of Augustine. He fur-
nishes an unmistakabre watershed between East and west,

ancient and medieval, and even between ancient and modern,

according to william James, who called him "the first modern

manrt.115 We have seen how ps.vchology became an important

object of study in the late fourth century. The efforts to
create a distinct chri.stian psychology is traced by Mackrin

smith to origen's on First principles and philo's method of
exegesis, through such Lreatises as Terturrian's De anima

and Ambrose of Milan's De Isaac et anima. But the essential
rimitation of these vras that they were not properly psycho-

rogical but arregorical: the internar properties they iso-
rated behaved as corporear entities. whire internal, the
conflicts described were basicarry externar in nature. rt
i s not clear in Paul where the ,line of battre was to be

drawn between the flesh and the spirit which rust against
one another. The early Church seems to have located the

1 1s ibid. , p. 48.

1 r6 De Burgh, p. 374.
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battle l-argely between the individual and the world at

Iarge, but thi s Ì.ras not so easy when that world became

Christian. It was Àugustine's achievement to portray the

psychomachia as not only on behalf of or by the soul as

within the soul itself.l 17 Augustine follows Plotinus in

seeing the fall of the soul as a turning outwards, but makes

it more personal and less abstract. His Confessions remains

to this day a masterpiece of self-revelation which nonethe-

less is universal in its portrayal of internal conflict.
Augustine also shares with Plotinus the theme of 'the con-

version to the heart', meaning one's ov¡n inner Iife, a theme

that does not figure in the work of Plotinus' contemporary,

Origen.ll8 The fall of the soul which forms in Plotinus the

background to the human tragedy becomes in Augustine an

intensely personal experience of loss and searching and a

constant sense of weakness and incompleteness. 1 1 s Àn element

of this was that the Christian struggle was nol¡ seen as an

inner struggle against the forces of the soul itself, rather

than primarily against external enemies such as demons.

It is in Augustine that the Christian drama, the psvcho-

machia comes home to the heart. His term for the soul

itself is anima but he sometimes refers to it in its intel-
lectual operations as mens and in its volitional with ani-
mus.120 Memory, wiIl and intellect are the permanent facuL-

11
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7

8

Smi th,
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ibid. ,

p. 138.

Àuqustine of Hippo, p. 169.

pp. 1 68-1 69.119
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ties of the soul, and the vices and virtues are not perma-

nent.1 21 He arso used spiritus generically for the soul.
Àugustine set the standard for the future in using a

bipartite anthropology, dividing the individual between body

and soul, although the soul itself v¡as divided into three
functions, if not distinct parts. A tripartite division has

also been ascribed to him on the basis of the importance he

gives to the mind in relation to the soul, which seems to
give it a life of its ovrn. This appears especialtf in De

trinitate, where the mind is that through which man realizes
the image of God within himsel¡.122

The reration between body and soul- was an important issue

for Àugustine, as it v¡as for his forbears, but he came to a

realization that many others did not, or at least not in

such broad outlines or such detail. Having begun his con-

version full of phirosophical idearism and intent on attain-
ing perfection, his self-knowledge led him within some years

to abandor¡ these hopes, and with his duties as bishop of

Hippo Regius he came to a new point of view more accepting

of life in the body and its appurtenances. As he tells in

the Confessions, it was the realization of the spiritual
nature of God that saved him from his Manichean errors, and

it is his final acceptance of the partnership of body and

soul that characterizes his Christian teaching and his oppo-

1 20 smith,
1 21 smi th,
1 2 2 ttNOUS,t

p. 1 38; Reypens, co1. 438.

p. '156.

, coI. 460.
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sition to Pelagius and the Donatists, for when he realized

that he could not overcome the body by rational or volition-

aI means, he was left dependent in his ov¡n mind on the grace

of God. Ironically, he conceived this grace as being essen-

tiatly external to man, having nothing to do with his facul-

ties or achievements (at least in his most dogmatic writ-

ings ) and thi s pulled him avtay f rom hi s earl ier

psychological view of things

Men of Augustine's age were already inclined to feel

humiliated by the body.12s When he went looking for the

causes of the body's disobedience he found it in the mind,

rather than in the body itself. This þ¡as itself a step for-

ward from the more emotional reactions to the body displayed

by others such as Origen, Tertullian, Jerome, Àmbrose etc.

There is more in Àugustine of the detached approach of Greg-

ory of Nyssa in his book On the Makinq of Man. Àugustine

found temptation to be a permanent part of the soul, a pun-

ishment for man' s initial disobedience. I t would remain

active even when repressed, infiltrating the imagination and

leading the mind ar.¡ay f rom the course set by the wiII. This

tension was the dominant feature of the spiritual struggle.

He believed that all desires could be brought into agreement

with the wilI except sexual ones. l 24 Augustine broke with

the classical tradition by substituting the will for reason

as the highest and most human faculty of the soul.12s Fur-

123 Brown, Augustine

1 24 ibid. , p. 389.

of .HipÆ., p. 388.
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thermore, unlike the Stoics, he saÌ.¡ will as working with,
rather than suppressing, the raw material of passion. "Irì

our ethics, we do not so much inquire whether a pious soul

is angry r âs þIhy he is angry, " he says in The Citv of God

(ix 5). Àugustine traced the permanence of evil in the soul

to the workings of the memory and the habits it nourished.

He came to recognize the continuity of man's inner life, an

important criterion of any definition of personality, and

how this continuity, rather than the body, could become

man's tomb.1 26 This contrasts with most classical and medi-

eval heroes who are archetypal in their perfection. As

Brown says, "it is almost as if they had no past.tt127

Àugustine shared with Plotinus a sense of the magnitude

and importance of the inner world, but for plotinus it held

the promise of eternal peace if one coul-d only recollect
one's true nature. For Àugustine, Lhe strife he experienced

reached to the furthest depths of his being. For both, a

man's inner depths contained his true nature, but for each

their conception of this true nature was quite different.
As his thought developed, he saw the soul- as being wounded

more deeply and its healing as involving more time, more

parts of the personalityt zs and ultimately more grace

Ar-rgustine says at one point in the Confessions "For I stil I

1 2s Baker,
1 26 Brown,

127 ibid.,
128 ibid.,

p. 172.

Auqustine of Hippo, p. 149.

p. 173.

pp.27B-279.
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held the view that it r.¡as not I who was sinning, but some

other nature within me . r very much preferred to excuse

myself and accuse some other thing that was in ilê, but was

not I . But in truth, I vras a complete whole: i t was my

impiety that divided me against mysel f..,,12 s fhis sums up

Augustine's greatness and the source of his phirosophical
difficurties: he courd not get away from himserf. He h'as

faced with his brokenness, and the height of this v¡as the

break between what he savr as the two main powers of the

soul: loving and willing. Knowing what to choose is not

arl that j-t invorved in acting righteously: the undertaking
involves feeling and acting and in man the abirity to know,

feel and act integrally has been broken. r3o The sense of
free wirl was another symptom of the farl: idearly the act
of willing would involve the mind and emotions so crosery
with the object of desire that there would be no sense of
alternative or having to make a choice. Augustine came to
believe that this wholeness could onry be bestowed from out-
side of man by God.

we have come to the point where we can address cassian's
relation to these developments. our main focus wilr be upon

his therapeutic view of man, with special attention to those

elements of his pastoral approach to human problems can be

isolated, in brief, how he divided the individual up in his

1 2e John Cassian, Conferences, translated
Gibson, 5e_1sç! Library of Nicene
Eatæ.ES., Te-cond seiË-s, voIGf-
ids:Eerdmans , 1957; rep. 1964) , Vx1 B.

r3o Brown, Augustine of Hippo, p. 373.

by Edgar C. S.
and Post-Nicene

1i--(Grand Rap-



prectice, and how these components worked

state of health. We will study the means to

obstacles most often encountered.

phor that he points out that
pressure of temptation can,
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together in a

health and the

momentary alleviation of the

ike a draught of cold water

4.1 MODERATION

One aspect of Cassian's pastoral approach that leaves a

strong impression is his moderation, and this m.ight as well

be our starting point. À quotation from I 12:8 relates this
to our subject:131 "And so God, the Creator and Healer of

all, knowing that pride is the cause and fountainhead of

evi1s, has been careful to heal opposites with opposites,

that those things which were ruined by pride might be

restored by humility." This is just one specific example,

but our study will show that for Cassian health is in every

case a matter of equilibrium. Sickness of any kind is to be

relieved by re-establishing equilibrium. Relaxation is a

part of maintaining this equilibrium. In contrast to some

views of the monastic life there is a place for it. In

613224:20 he warns that those who do not reduce the 'strain
and tension of their mind" will fall "either into coldness

of spirit, or at any rate into a most dangerous state of

bodily health. " Clearly he sees some relation between spir-
it and body. It is also with reference to a physical meta-

a

t

131 rnstitutes, book 12, chapter 8.

book 24, chapter 20.1 32 Conferences,
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taken to quench a fever, actually inflame the condition. r33

This homeopathic approach, which appears in Hippocrates, was

applied elsewhere by cassian. Incitements to sin that arise
in the mind shourd be countered by "opposite and contrary
thingstt.l34 this is a horistic view (we use this in contrast
to the brand of duarism that existed then, not the kind that
exists now) and extends from the reration of the physical to
the spirituar to that of grace and free wirl. "cassian has

a more subtle insight into the workings of grace than most

modern thinkers, obsessed with the artificial distinction
between nature and supernature, eros and aqape can aspire
¡9. tt 1 3 5

one way in which cassian moderated his presentation of

monasticism (and what else is meant by his admission that he

has changed some ot the desert traditions for the changed

crimate of Gaur? Do we have to assume that he meant climate
exlusivery in the riterar sense?) was by softening the dis-
tinction between precepts and counse1s.136 cassian's ov¡n

words demonstrate his concern regarding the burden of pre-
cept: "For anything that is absolutely commanded brings
death if it be not fulfilled; but whatever things vre are

urged to rather than commanded, when done are useful, when

t 55 Conference 24, chapter 5.

Conf. 19, 14.34

35 Peter Munz, "John Cassian"
History, 11 (1960) p. 11.

Paul Christophe, Cassien et
morale monastique (paris: Ed
25.

Journal of Ecclesiastical

Cesaire: predicateurs de Ia
itions J. Ðuculot, 1969) p.

136
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left undone bring no punishmenttt. l3T In a way the distinc-
tion !¡as very c1ear, but his readers were assumed to have

followed the counsel of perfection and were therefore not

under the Law and its stiff obligations. It is sufficient
in Cassian's view to follow the Law of the OId Testament,

but it is the minimum. He takes a seemingly drastic step in
prevaricating even on the word of the Ten Commandments by a

Iengthy justification of lying. He outlines a weIl-devel-

oped theory of relative truth and relates the utility of

lying through a medical metaphor: it is like hellebore,

which is useful in the presence of a deadly disease, but

fatal on its own.138 He even implies that the ends jusLify

the means because many holy men employed lying "so as not

only to incur no guilt of sin from it, but even to attain
the greatest goodness . " The reason for this is not so

much political as psychological: Cassian's goal for every

monk who read his words was purity of heart, or charity, and

its mainLenance took priority over any temporary or secon-

dary disturbances.l3e Although he spends some time on out-
ward observances and though he is not really a mystic, Cas-

sian clearly saw the goals of the spiritual life as being

wholly spiritual. He sums this up himself in C 18:11:

Further, true humitity of heart must be preserved,
which comes not from an affected humbling of body
and in word, but from an inward humbling of the
soul: and this will only then shine forth with

137 Conf. 21214.

ibid.:1
ibid.,

7:7

1:7

38

39
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clear
boast
when
thinks
imi ty
him.

evidences of patience when a man does not
about sins, which nobody wiII believe' but,
another insolently accuses him of them,
nothing of iL, and when with gentle eguan-

of spirit he puts up with wrongs offered to

4.2 SELT_KNOWLEDGE

Cassian's method caIled for self-knowledge gained through

experience. A major technique for gaining self-knowledge

$¡aS confession. This does not appear in Cassian aS a Sacra-

ment or even a precept but as a counsel, although a very

important one. However, there is no sense that it must be

done for one to be saved. There is a clear impression that

it is completely for the present good of the individual and

to help him in his monastic undertaking. The confession

that Cassian mentions is not sacramental but therapeutic.

Sacramental confession is deemed necessary for salva-

tion, aside from any other measures taken to deal with sin.

Private confession h'as in use at this time, aPPearing in

Ambrose's writings and in Origen, but it v¡as not a substi-

tute for public confession. Confession was not primarily

penitential in either Cassian or Basil. The confessor need

not be a priest and it seems that the exercise vlas reserved

for younger members. l 4o Since private confession did not

become effective in the Church until some time laterr wÊ

must assume that public confession waS accepted by Cassian

as necessary for reconciliation with God. The irnportant

140 Owen Chadwick, John Cassian' second edition (Cambridge
University eress, 1 968; 1 950 ) P. 79.
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thing is that the issue does not come up in his work. He

has an astounding feel for the efficacy of confession and he

recommends it so strongJ-y it is difficurt to distinguish it
from a commandment by the Language alone.

The call to private confession is tied to a dependence on

the personal experience. Cassian found his authority in two

kinds of experience--individual and collective--and the

nature of his undertaking is apparent in the conflicting
statements he makes on these two foundat ions. I n C

19:12-16, 20:7-10, 21:22 and 24:8 he dictates that the indi-
vidual must decide on the extent of his own abstinence and

consumption. In C 1 6:1 0 , C 1 8:3 and other places he puts

the authority of the elders and the authority of the group

and tradition above individuar discretion. (we have already

indicated the poles that gave Cassian his direction: a

world of vanished heroes and one of lukewarm muddlers. It
is understandable that there would be difficulties in adapt-

ing the methods of one for the other). In C 16:10 he says

of the elders that "it was ordered by them almost with the

force of a law, that neither of us should trust to his own

judgements more than his brother's, if he wanted never to be

deceived by the craft of the devi1." However, one's judge-

ments are based on one's experience, and in C 10:11 he tells
us that experience exposes "the very veins and marrow" of

Scripture and actually gives one the ability to anticipate
its meaning "and the sense of the words is revealed to us

not by an exposition of them but by practical proof".
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How was this insight to be gained? private confession to
the seniores and the constant evaluation and testing of

experience were essential. one of the renunciations of the

beginner is the privacy of his own thoughts. This is one of

the first precepts set down by Cassian as he gets into the

meat of the monastic life in I 4:9. From the beginning he

is on guard against "false shame and I suppose false humili-
ty" in his charges. Each one seems to be under the supervi-
sion of one elder to whom he must reveal all his thoughts,

"For they lay it. down as a universal and clear proof that a

thought is from the devir if we are ashamed to disclose it
to the senior." In L 4:40 he says that "a man is more thor-
oughly instructed and formed by the example of some one

. " (emphasis mine) , implying that there was a type of "bud-

dy system". this is not logically consistent with the rest
of Cassian's teaching, since it implies that a sinful
thought proudly displayed might not be from the devil, or

that a good thought we are for some reason embarassed by is
itself from the devil, rather than perhaps the personality
characteristic that makes us ashamed. This statement points

at least to Cassian's desire to emphasize the importance of

confession and the utility the desert fathers stil1 had in

backing up what the next generation might decide was most

important. Of course, it is possible that the desert

fathers did say this, because they would not have clearly
distinguished between a thought and the devil that inspired
it, even if the devil onry inspired the reluctance to reveaL

the thought. '
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In f acL, PauI Christophe says that Cassi.an's insistence

on exposing the conscience illustrates his fidetity to prim-

itive monasticism and his perfect knowledge of the human

heart.lar In Conference 2, Abbot Moses says that a thought

springing from the devil must be shown to "some charmer, I

mean some spiritually minded person who knows how to heal

the wound at once by charms from the Scripture, and to
extract the deadly poison of the serpent from the heart" or

the sufferer will pass beyond help and die.
This is the foundation of Cassian's method. His entire

undertaking v¡as to provide a scheme in which to fit one's

experiencer Fâther than to attempt to dictate that experi-
ence. In this the renunciantes and the seniores shared com-

mon ground: "often recognizing in oursel-ves many of these

things, when the elders explained and showed them, as men

who were themselves disquieted by the same passions, we v¡ere

cured without any shame or confusion on our part, since

without saying anything we learnt both the remedies and the

causes of the sins which beset us. . tt 142 He goes on to
clarify his reason for not going into detail on the sins he

is talking about: he is afraid that the book might fal1 into
the hands of someone outside the monastic life, to whom it
would be a scandal. This corrobora.tes our suspicion that
confession is, if not a secret teaching of John Cassian,

1 4 1 christophe,
142 John cassian

son, SLNPNF
mans, 1964;

Cass i en et Cesaire, p. 39.

, Insti tutes, translated by Edgar C. s. Gib-
: Eerd-second

19s7) 7
series, vo1 11 (Grand Rapids
, 13.
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then a potent one to be used wisely and under expert Super-

vision. Although it was said to Cassian that he should

trust his brother's judgement over his own r l 4 3 he himself

says that one must have mastered a sin before counselling a

brother in that Same one. In fact, "he who wants to heal

another's wound ought to be in good health himself and free

from every affection of weakness himself, lest that Saying

of the gospel should be used to him, 'Physician, first heal

thysel ¡t t .1 4 4

The monastic Iife appears as a cooperative venture.

Light is an important word in Lhis regard and it. should be

the result of self-examination. While Cassian lays out the

material basics of the monastic life in the first three

books of the Institutes his main task seems to begin in the

fourth book, when he gets into the psychological, not yet

even spiritual, things. Although the purpose of the I-gs1-

tutes is Lo address the "external man" and remedy his pas-

sions, this is done by turning inward and applying the light

of understanding to the dark areas in the soul. Having men-

tioned the need for an experienced counsellor, in I 5:2 Cas-

sian indicates how one is to overcome the passions, to:

make them yield to our investigation and explana-
tion, and thus breaking the getes of our ig!o-
rance, and cutting asunder the bars of vices which
shut us out from true knowledge, may lead to the
hidden things of our secrets, and reveal to us who
have been illuminated' according to the Àpostle's
word, "the hidden things of darkness, and may make
manifest the counsels of the heartsr" that thus

143

144

Conf.. 16:10.

Institutes, 8:5.
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penetrating vrith pure eyes of the [soul] to the
foul darkness of vices, v¡e may be able to disclose
them and drag them forth to light; and may succeed
in explaining their occasions and natures to those
who are either free frorn themr or are sti1l tied
and bound by them

Note the prevalence of metaphors of light and darkness and

eyes. The eyes can be those of the soul, heart or mind (tfre

question of any difference between these will be discussed

later). These three have this at least in common, that they

are "internal eyes" as opposed to the external ones. The

proper functioning of the internal eyes is what arlows the

passions of the "external man" to be overcome. If not, then

the emotions overcome understanding, "blinds the eyes of the

[heart]", preventing us "from seeing the sun of righteous-
ngSSil.145

ÀIong with illuminating the darkness of the soul or

heart, which we have seen as being largely a personal, if
not private, venture, went the theory of vices that Cassian

inherited from Evagrius. This theory seems to have been

based on experience in what we would call a "scientific"
way. As Cassian himself says in I 12:4, "For weakness can

never be cured, nor the remedies for bad states of health be

disclosed unless first their origin and causes are investi-
gated by a wise scrutiny." The firsÈ stage of confession

which we have already looked at was in part an exercise in
renunciation, in part an exercise in bonding,

145 ibid., 6.
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and in part a preparation for the next stage, in which the

renunc iant's passions and confl icts are objecti f ied. Funda-

mental to this stage is the realization, as given by Piamun

in C 1B:13, that overt responses are best seen as manifesta-

tions of hidden conditions rather than sins in themselves.

In other words, he distinguished between symptom and dis-
ease, and the long Iist of possible "symptoms" or vices was

related by Evagrius to eight "principal faults" or diseases

that affected the soul.

Evagrius'main work on the subject has come down to us as

De octo principalis vitiis and was until recently attributed
to St. Nilus. His influence is clearly seen in conference

5, where Cassian puts Evagrius' teaching in the mouth of

Serapion. It also appears in conference 14, where Nesteros

discusses the two types of religious knowledge, praktike and

qnostike, and j.n the last eight books of the Institutes, in

which Cassian analyses each of the faults separately. These

eight are gluttony, fornication, covetousness, anger, dejec-

tion, accidier Vâinglory and pride. They proceed from the

simplest and most physical to the more subtle and spiritual.
The overthrow of the lowest provides the necessary founda-

tion for overcoming the higher, and this process takes

place, theoretically, in a systematic Ìray. The vices are

connected with various parts of the soul, and as these vices

are subjugated, that part of the soul is liberated and its
energy made available to fight against the rest of the vices

and to search for the attainment of virtue. The character
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of the undertaking changes as it proceeds through nine stag-

ês, beginning with fear, followed by compunction, renuncia-

tion, humility, moritification of desires, extirpation of

faul-ts, the budding of virtues, purity of heart and ending

in the perfection of apcstolic love. This ninefold process

may be reflected in St. Benedict's thirteen degrees of

humi I i ty.
Cassian"s "scientific" approach is admirably displayed in

Serapion's discourse on the eight principal sins. To begin

with, he classifies sins as being of two kinds: natural and

unnaturaf. Then he proceeds to identify four manners of

acting: with physical action; without it; with externaf

incitementsl with internal. Those that are accompanied by

physical action are actual, and those without are theoreti-

cal. Since these four categories are not exclusive, a dia-

gram of the virtues based as fully as possible on Cassian's

often incomplete, sometimes contradictory, information woul-d

be as follows:

Natural Unna t ura I
Actual Theore

int
tical

ext

vain-
glory

(ratio-
naI )

pr ide

( rat io-
nal )

Ac tual Theore
int

dejec-
tion

( pass-
i onate )

acc idi e

( pass-
i onate )

t ical
ext

covet-
ousness
( sens-

ual )

an9er

( pa ss-
ionate )

int ext

glut-
tony

( sens-
ual )

forn i -
cation
( sens-

uat )

int ext
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The progression of vices according to this and following the

scheme set out by Cassian in the Institutes starts with the

natural, actual sins of gluttony and fornication, proceeds

to the theoretical and unnatural sins of covetousness (which

is related with the previous two to the sensual part of the

souf) and anger, then to the unnatural actual sins of dejec-

tion and accidie (which proceed Iike anger from the passion-

ate part of the soul) and finally back to the natural but

theoretical sins of pride and vainglory (which are ration-
aI). with the natural sins one begins with the actual ones,

and with the unnatural sins one begins with the theoretical.
Cassian (or Serapion) then relates each of these stages

to the many other sins that represent them. In something

Iike Freud's stages of psychobiological developrnent, the

indulgence in drunkenness indicates that an individual has a

has not yet subdued the spirit of gluttony. Fixation with

fornication manifests itsel-f in f ilthy conversation, scur-

rility, buffoonery and foolish talking, along with the most

obvious act, which the monk was at least supposed to be safe

from. Covetousness produces lying, deceit, thefL, perjury,
greed, false witness, violence and inhumanity. Anger pro-

duces murder, clamour and indignation. Dejection produces

rancor, cowardice, bitterness and despair. Àccidie produces

Laziness, sleepiness, restlessness, instability of mind and

body, chattering and inquistitiveness. Vainglory produces

contention, heresy, boasting and confidence in novelties.
Pride produces contempt, envy, disobedience, blasphemyr mur-
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muring and backbiting. Finally, Cassian relates these vices

to some virtues, but this is not done systematically by him.

That woutd have to wait for several centuries, during which

time Gregory's amended Iist of vices, numbering seven, would

come to be opposed to the Iist of seven virtues enumerated

by Àmbrose. Cassian relies throughout his work mostly on

the virtues of humility, perseverance and charity and

applies them equally to all the vices. At the end of Con-

ference 5, however, Serapion does oppose chastity to forni-

cation, patience to wrath, joyful sorrow to deathly sorrov¡,

courage to accidie and humility to pride, but this is not an

integral part of the system as Cassian gives it to us.

Finally, he does provide some possible answers to the

question we might be inclined to ask: "why eight sins?" and

even, "I,lhy not seven?", a question that Gregory the Great

answered with "why not indeed?". Cassian suggests that it

may be a reflection of Egypt in addition to the "seven

nations" of Deuteronomy 7:12 or gluttony and the "seven oth-

er spirits vrorse Lhan himself" from Matthew 12:43 or the

"seven mischiefs in his heart" of Proverbs 26:25.

I 7:1 3 and C 1:20 make clear Lhe connection between illu-

mination and confession. Both proceed from very similar
pronouncements on the necessity of scrutinizing the

"thoughts of the heart", discovering their origins and caus-

es and then prescribing a cure to the importance of a conf-

essor. The latter builds on the former by suggesting three

sources of thoughts: God, the deviI, and ourselves. This
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Lhe character of the

thought itself, an additional level of psychologism:

thoughts were to be categorized according to whether they

were good or bad, but this did not obscure the fact that God

could use evil for good and the devil good for evil, and the

final authority in distinguishing between the two and decid-
ing which way to go was not contained in the structure of

vices and virtues itself, but in the traditional wisdom of

the fathers, the experience of the elders and the self-
knowledge of the individual. So too, once the individual
began his psychomachia he would find himself in a unique

position because of the structure of the vices within him-

self, "so that one man will have to fight his first battle
against the fault which stands third on the list, another

against that which is fourth or fifth.'r I 46 In addition to

this, afthough the relative strength and importance of the

sins is contained within the Evagrian hierarchy, each man

will have his own "besetting sin" which will characterize
his relation to al-l the other vices.

This brings us to another feature of Cassian's method

which gives it a "scientific" feel. He loves to enumerate

things. It seems that íf. something is worth studying, it is
worth making into a list. Or, it may be that anything

important must be open to this sort of anaJ.ysis. There is a

series of dichotomies in Cassian's work: inner man/outer

man; praktike / qnc)S!l¡_e. ; natural and unnatural vices; tr{o

r46 Conf. 7:8.
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kinds of trial (in prosperity and in adversity); two steps

to practical religious knowledge (knowing the nature of the

faults and their cures and discovering the order of the vir-
tues);t$¡o divisions of theoreticai knowledge (historical and

spiritual); and two grades of love ( aqape and diathesis ).

Of these, the divisions between the outer and inner man and

their respective types of knowledge are the most important.

Of Cassian's collected trichotomies, the most important are

the three parts of the soul-- Ioqikon, thumikon, epithumeti-
kon --(reasonable, irascible and sensual), the three kinds

of soul (carnal, natural and spiritual), and most important-

ly the division between flesh, will and spirit. But there

are others: gluttony and covetousness are described as

threefold; dejection can be useful in three ways and can be

caused by anger, failure, "or even just the influence of the

enemy"; the three sources of thoughts are God, the devil and

ourselves; the Kingdom of God can be spoken of in a three-
fold way; the three steps of renunciation abandon wealth,

affections of soul and flesh, and present and visible
things; the three kinds of things and of possessions in par-

ticular are good, bad and indifferent; 'mental dryness' or

accidie can be the result of our carelessness, the assaults

of the devil or the allowance of the Lord; the three forms

of trial are for probation, improvement, and punishment; the

three methods of controlling faults are the fear of hell or

1egal punishment, hope of the Kingdom of God, and love of

virtue itself; the threefold division of spiritual knowldge
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(one of the two divisions of theoretical knowledge) are tro-

pological, allegorical and anagogical; the three types of

healing are through signs, by faith, and with pridei the

three kinds of friendship are from unity of business,

instinct, or similarity of virtue and the three types of

monks are eremites, coenobites and sarabaites. Perhaps the

most important information afforded by these categories is

the indication they give of Cassian's distance from actual

ex i stence.

4.3 THE OUTER MAN AND THE INNER MÀN

Cassian makes some distinctions that are not so easily

dismissed. À striking aspect of his view of man is the dis-

tinction between the inner man and the outer man. He prob-

ably did not invent these terms but no one else, except per-

haps Àugustine, used them as much. Cassian often refers to

"the outer man" and then to'q inner man' (emphasis mine).

Clearly he places all that is most important to the person-

ality within. This is not surprising. What is interesting

is the way he refuses to exclude the external from the equa-

tion, regardless of the distinction he has made. I'ihiIe the

Institutes were meant to address the "exterior cultus" of

the monks and the Conference the inner, Cassian's emphasis

on the will as the expression of the invisible part of man

required that he give considerable space to the importance

of actions and decisions in the development and exercise of
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perfection. l a7

Cassian introduces
tr..)1.

the terms of the psychomachia in

For it is not an external enemy whom we have to
dread. Our f oe is shut up r{ithin ourselves: an
internal warfare is daily waged by us: and if we
are victorious in this, all external things will
be made weak, and everything wilI be made peaceful
and subdued for the soldier of Christ. We shall
have no external enemy to fear, if what is within
is overcome and subdued to the spirit.

The battle goes even deeper: in the Conferences it turns out

that a man' s worst enemies are hi s ovln f acult ies. I n C

18:16 he says that "no one is more my enemy than my own

heart", if it turns against him, but if it is for him then

the other intestine enemies can do no harm.

ln spite of this, Cassian's method works from the outside

in. The first books of the Institutes prescribe the dress

and daily routine for monks. The last eighL concern the

passions, which are supposed to be the arena of the outward

man. Ànd yet, from the very beginning, Cassian mitigates

this distinction: "We ought, therefore, whenever the out-
ward man fasts, to restrain the inner man as well from food

rvhich is bad f or him Islander, anger, envy r vâingIory,
lust]."148 In the next chapter he says that the spirit of

fornication proceeds from the flesh and the mind, from with-
out arid f rom within. The key scriptural passage f or this
chapter is Proverbs 4:23, "Keep thy heart with aIl dili-

147 Philip
bitic
(1975)

148 Inst.

Rousseau, "Cassian,
Life", Journal of
p. 1 18.

5:21 .

ContempJ-ation and the Coeno-
Ecclesiastical Historv, 26
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gence; for out of it are the issues of Iife", among which

Cassian includes evil thoughts, murder, adultery, fornica-

tion, theft and lying. This leads him to an important dis-

t inct ion between being eqkrate, or self-controlled, and

enjoying the state of hasnon, chastity or wholeness. If we

can elucidate what he meant by this last term v¡e will have

the key to his view of man. For no!ù we will simply observe

that he deliberately rejects an exclusive for an inclusive

definition of chastity and chooses to associate this most

strongly with wholeness.

The idea of the internal and external man remains a use-

ful tool even though Cassian strays from it as soon as he

introduces it. The fact remains that people do experience

things as being inside or outside of themselves, and how

they categorize things can change with their self-concept.

At the outsetr wê can see that Cassian does not associate

the inner man with the good and the outer man with the bad

as the desert fathers seemed wont to do.

came to one in the form of devils.
For them, evi

,

I

It is interesting to note that although Evagrius makes

constant reference to daimones in his work on the eight

princ ipal faults, Cassian makes almost no reference to

demons or devils in the Institutes. His most common terrn is

spiritus, which is less easily hypostasized, and his use of

the term does not indicate that he conceives of these spiri-

tus as being anthropomorphic. gthere he does make mention of

them is in the Conferences, where of course he works more
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closely with the desert idiom. But as an apparently derivi-
tive element, the appearance of demons in Cassian's work

might be a good place from which to begin a study of the

relation of good and evil to the human individual. Since it
is Cassian's approach to begin with the external man and

proceed to the internal r wê shall follow him by beginning

with a look at the pok-ers of the demons to inspire evil from

vr i thout .

To study this we shall go first to Serenus' conference

(7) "On Inconstancy of Mind and Spiritual Wickedness". Here

he makes it clear that demons are entirely external to men.

They can influence the character of our thoughts, but only

from without, and their knowledge of our weaknesses and

incl inat ions i s ent i rely f rom close observance of our

actionsr l 4e i.e. , by reading the outward man. The demons

can seize the mind, body and soul of men, but first must

deprive them of their defense of holy thoughts.lso However,

it also appears in 7:12 that weakness of the body can give

them entrance and thence to interfere with the workings of

the mind. Perhaps Cassian did not bother clarifying what he

thought v¡as going on behind the experience of loss of con-

centration, since in this the body and mind seem to lose

their vigor together. The first line of defense in either
case is not an action of mind or body but of will: to adhere

vigorously to holy contemplation. "It is therefore clear

r4s Conf . 7:'15.

lso ibid., 8:19.
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that each man goes ï¡rong f rom Èfris- ví2., that when evil
thoughts assault him he does not immediately meeL them with

refusal and contradiction . r'1 s 1 Demons are also ham-

pered by their specialization and competition. While each

individual has a good and a bad angel presiding over himrls2
(a seminal idea that does not take root in Cassian) each

devil can implant only one particular sin, and each individ-
ual can only be infected with one at a time. Àlthough the

devils can only see the outer man directly, he who has "good

eyes in his inner man" can see them.rs3 Cassian says at one

point that it is good that v¡e cannot see the multitude of

devils that sv¡arm around us in the air or we would go crazy,
but the desert fathers frequently sav¡ devils. They do not

even seem to have been afraid of them and knew how to rebuke

them. Cassian says that they are hurt by failure.
It is interesting that Cassian makes the devil the third

and least important cause of dejection in Institute 9. In

Conference 19 the three sources of thoughts he gives are

God, the devil and ourselves. The difference between the

first two is not that one gives us good thoughts and the

other bad, but that God can compel us to do good against our

wiII, while the devil cannoL force us to do evil but must

rely on our own proclivities to provide an opening for his
suggestions. r s a

l s r ibid. ,

152 ibid.,

1s3 ibid.,

7:8.

8:17 .

7:21 .
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4.4 THE NATURAL AND THE UNNÀTURAL WILL

À more inportant distinction seems to be between the nat-

ural and unnatural vices. The unnatural ones, such as cove-

tousness, are acquired and are not found everywhere, while

all men inherit the natural ones and can never be free of

them. 1 s s When the unnatural vices do take ho1d, it is

because of an individual' s sIoth. 1 s 6 Cassian sets it down

al-most as a law that evil cannot come to one f rom outside

unless that one has made himself vulnerable through care-

lessness, and once he does that, it becomes harder to draw a

line between interior and exterior. The devils take posSes-

sion of the individual "and the result is so close a union

between them and the soul that it is almost impossible with-

out God's grace to distinguish between what results from

their instigation, and what from our free witltr. l57

It begins to appear that the boundary between interior

and exterior is a movable one that depends on the strength

of the will for its location and permanence. Once a monk

loses control of his will, he appears to be much less a per-

son, his ovtn actions no longer clearly distinct from diabol-

ical ones. In Conf erence 4:7 Cassian hirnself describes the

place of the will between the spirit and the flesh. It

appears to be the natural inclination of the wiII to'prefer

rs4 ibid.,8.
lss ibid., 5:8.
1s6 ibid., 6:9.
157 ibid., 7:9.
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easelss but the natural tension between the flesh and spirit
keep it active in maintaining a balance between them. He

says that this tension is good. Even more, the flesh
itself is good because it gives us a safety net of sorts.
Completely spiritual beings have no material excuse and

therefore no remedy for wickedness, whereas proper regula-

tion of the body gives a person a foundation from which to

attain even greater virtue. l5s The righteous man must be

amphoterodechion or ambidextrous, "for vre see that the inner

man consists of two parts, and if I rnay be allowed the

expression, two hands", the right one being the ability to

fight positively for virtue, the left the ability to fight
negatively against sin.160 The ideal is to "turn both hands

into right hands", turn everything one touches to good.

The inner man mirrors the outer man in other v¡ays. He

has eyes as $¡e have seen and a face, and the counsel to

"turn the other cheek" does not for Cassian mean the other

external cheek but the corresponding cheek of the inner

man.161 The inner man must share the sufferings of the outer

man and learn to accept them with equanimity so that it will
never be disturbed by physical misfortune.

1s I ibid. ,

1s s ibid. ,

16o ibid.,
161 ibid. ,

4:12 .

14.

6:10.

16:22.
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We have already seen how from the beginning Cassian sub-

jects the inner man to the same renunciations as the outer

man, giving up its olrn gluttony, fornication, covetousness

etc. Perhaps one important difference between the two is

that the inner man has greater potential for good and evil.

He has within him knowledge of God'.s law162 but also the

heart, which can move him contrary to or in concert with

this law. But the fact remains that this is hypothetical

v¡ithout the contribution of the external man and his cruder

faculties of movement, desire, etc. Cassian never gives the

slightest indication that the outer man is any less essen-

tial than the inner man, oE that the two do not share the

same destiny.
The distinction between outer man and inner man seems to

be a preliminary step toward this tripartite view, for we

sha1l see below that the will is a cooperative venture

between the inner man and the outer man. Eunuchs have l-ess

trouble with their desires because they have disarmed the

flesh, !:ut Cassian rejects their achievement because it is

not fuIly human. They are bad because they are Iukewarm.163

Therefore the passions of the outer man are not bad; they

are essential to Cassian's view of man as a system in equi-

librium. The value of a man seems to be both in the steadi-

ness of the equilibrium and the valence of the tension it

controls. The eunuch fails in the latter regard, the sinner

ibid.,
ibid. ,

8:23

4:17

Þ¿

63
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in the former. Both are l-ess than fu1Iy human.

Now we shalt break down the human individual into smaller

components to see how Cassian views the inner dynamics. The

terms we shall study are anima, animus, caro, e, corÞus,

¡nens, spiritus (soul , vitality, flesh, heart, body, mind,

spirit). Of these, the one most frequently encountered is

cor (502 by my count). Àfter it come mens (412), corpus

(312), caro (285), anima (241), spiritus (219), animus (99).

this may seem a little surprising at first. we would expect

anima to be near the top, since the soul is certainly very

important in Christian thought. The fact that spiritus is
near the bottom may also cause some initial confusion. The

presence of cor at the top might also be unexpected. We

have followed what looks 1ike a "scientific" or "rational-
ist" emphasis in Cassian's method. The primary importance

of the heart might give the impression that he is a mystic,

comparable to St. Bernard or St. Francis. We have already

seen Lhat these presumptions are not borne out in the Hebrew

use of this terminology. ÀIthough this is very Iikely the

case with Cassian as we1l, there is no reason why we cannot

use our expectations as a starting point, since we have to

start somewhere, as long as Í¡e are prepared to re-evaluate

them when they are contradicted by Cassian's words. For

this reasonr wê shall begin by surveying what we are still
entitled to consider man's most sublime elements, the souI,

the heart and the mind. These are the most personal.

Thence we shal1 proceed to the flesh and the spiriL, more

general terms, and the body and its animus.
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4.5 SOUL, HEART AND MIND

Cassian does indeed call the soul "the nobler part of

man" in his defense of its immortality in C 1:14. It is
here that the "image and likeness of God" resides and it is
the soul which "contains in itself arr the power of reason"

and "makes the dumb and senseress materiar flesh sensible,
by participation with it. " (rt is interesting that cassian

puts aside "scripture proofs" to discuss further the "nature
of the soul itself" on entirery rational terms. He thinks
it is "beyond the bounds of, I will not say the folly, but

the madness of all stupidity" to have the stightest suspi-
cion that the soul is not immortal, "especially when the

order of reason itself demands that when Lhe mind has put

of.f the grossness of the flesh it will restore its
intellectual powers better than ever .") In C 9:4 he

compares the soul to a feather or wing in that it has the

naturar ability to soar to the heavens when not herd down by

"the moisture of injurious rusts". cassian held the eastern

view that every soul was created individuarJ-y and inserted
into the body, rather than being descended from the parent

like the body.l6a However, in I 4:35 he gives a moving

description of the soul that compares it to a body hanging

on a cross:

The fear of the Lord is our cross. Às then one
who is crucified no longer has the power of moving
or turning his limbs lanimi sui motu membra] iñ
any direction as he pleases, so we also ought to
affix our r+ishes and desires-- not in accordance
with what is pleasant and delightful to us nov¡,

I 6 4 Chadwick, John Cassian, p. 1 1 5.
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but in accordance with the law of the Lord, where
it constrains us. And as he who is fastened to
the wood of the cross no longer considers things
presenL, nor thinks about his likin9s, nor is per-
plexed by anxiety and care for the morrow, nor
disturbed by any desire of possession, nor
inflamed by any pride or strife or rivalry,
grieves not at present injuries, remembers not
past ones, and while he is still breathing in the
body considers that he is dead to all earthly
things, sending the thoughts Iintuitum] of his
heart on before to that place whither he doubts
not that he is shortly to come: so we aIso, when
crucified by the fear of the Lord ought to be dead
indeed to all these things, i.e. not only to car-
nal vices but also to all earthly things, having
the eye of our minds lanimae] fixed there whither
vre hope at each moment that we are soon to pass.

Àlthough the r¡ord anima is only used once in this passage,

this does not describe the mind, as Gibson translates ani¡na_

in this instance, nor the heart, because this passage refers

to man in a general way that encompasses all his faculties,
from thinking and dreaming to moving his 1imbs, f rom hi s

c 1 8:1 rhepast through the present to the future. In

"deadly poison of anger has to be utterly rooted out from

the inmost corners Irecessibus] of our soul. For as long as

this remains in our hearts, and blinding with hurtful dark-

ness the eye of the mindr wê can neither acquire right
judgement and discretion . " À "comparison of a soul and

a millstone" in C 1 :1 I proceeds directly to the term

"heart", which Moses says can be compared, but the compari-

son is finally made to the rnind; in fact, it is the frequent

torrent of temptaticns, the instability of the mind, which

is the topic.
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It begins to appear that the soul is a catch-alI for sev-

eral rerated functions. rn r 10:4 cassian discusses the

sleep that overcomes the soul infected by accidie and con-

trasts it with bodily sleep, "for in truth the soul which is
wounded by this passion does sleep, âs regards alt contem-

pration of the virtues and insight of the spirituar senses".

Here it has mental (contemplation) and visual (insight of

the spiritual senses) functions ascribed to it. It is in

the finar conference, 24, that cassian describes the struc-
ture of the soul, with its three parts: Ioqikon (rationat);
thumikon (passionate); and epithumetikon (sensual). 'of arl
faurts there is one source and origin, but different names

are assigned to the passions and corruptions rn accordance

with the character of that part, or member, if I may so call
it, which has been injuriously affected in the soul
t l6s we have seen how the eight principal vices arise in the

different parts of the soul. Àlthough one might insert a

disclaimer that covetousness, anger, dejection and accidie,
being unnaturar vices, cannot be said to proceed from the

soul, cassian himself does not discriminate in listing thern

with the others. He uses three words-- procreabitr Þartu-
riet and qenerabit --to describe their manifestation, and

all three strongly imply being

r+i thin.
born or generated from

16s Conf.24:.15.
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staked out "in lhe recesses of the soul"(C 5:23).
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heart,

Convic-

tions that give rise to keenness of spirit and delight of

the heart proceed "from the inmost recesses of the soul" (C

9:27 ) but the mind can also shut itself off from the world

when the spirit is overwhelmned. The next question is
whether v¡e can equate these three parts of the soul with

corresponding terms, i.e. the rational with the mind, the

irascible with the heart and the sensual with the body or

the animus.

We will begin with the heart. We have already encoun-

tered in our discussion of the soul mention of the "thoughts

of the heart". This is a key concept for Cassian. Coqita-

tio is associated with cor fifteen times throughout the two

works. In comparison, it is associated only eleven times

with mens. In I 4i9 he counsels renunciants not to hide the

thoughts of their hearts from the elders. In I 5:14 and 15

references to "mental gaze" (mentis obtutum) and the proper

direction thereof, appear beside others to the heart. Yet,

in 5:34 the "efforts of his mind and intentions of his

heart" are required to purify one's selfr so that the eyes

In fact,of the heart can see the Scriptures clear1y.

although,we do have these references to the gaze of the

mind, according to Cassian eyes are ascribed directly to

the mind (oculos mentis) only once. This means that they

are ascribed to the heart seven times, the soul four times

and twice each to the flesh and the body and once to the

mind.
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In Institute 6 Cassian derives all thoughts from the

heart using the quotation from Proverbs to which we previ-

ously referred. It is interesting to note that, as in C

2:10, thoughts "rise" in the heart, and can do harm if they

remain "hidden" there. Intimor @, occultus are asso-

ciated altogether sixteen times with @, the only compari-

son to be made with anima, which is related to concepts of

"hidden" or "secret" nine times. Conversely, there are onl-y

three such references to the mind. We can recall here that

the heart was also referred to by others in comparison to

the monk's cell, in the sense that his most important work

was done not in his physical ceII, but the cell of the

heart. The cells of the monks in the desert were small

huts; in Cappadocia there are examples of holes burrowed

into the rocks. Can we conceive with Cassian of the heart

as some kind of cave, the unfathomable source of thoughts,

perhaps also a safe place to which to retreat?

In his discussion of growth in prayer, Àbbot Isaac says

that prayer is perfected when the monk rids his heart of

distractions, allows himself to be deeply moved and the con-

tent of his prayer is known only to himself and 6o6. tee

Àbbot Joseph in C 16:27 counsels Cassian and Germanus to let
their hearts be enlarged, rather than be constrained in the

straits of impatience, cowardice and anger. Thus, he says,

they "wiII have within it safe recesses of counsel." The

emotions with which he associates the heart in this passage

1 66 Rousseaur "Cassian,
Life", p. 125.

Conternplat ion and the Coenobitic
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are arl irascible, which would seem to connect it with that
part of the soul. Perhaps it is rnisleading to use the con-

cept of "thought" too rationalistically, translating the

phrase "thoughts of the heart" differently from "thoughts of

the mind", or perhaps to keep in mind that it refers to

"irascibIe" thoughts.

One problem with this is that Cassian uses mens in the

same way as cor within the same passager so that, while vre

may expect it to be associated with "rational" thoughts, it
is already not doing so. In fact, there are many similari-
ties between the two terms. Intentio is a capacity of both,

appearing eighteen times with cor and fourteen with mens.

And a discussion of intentio in C 5:14 freely moves from one

to the other. The characteristic of the mind that stands

out is its instability, and Cassian defines it in this way:

'And so the nous, i.e., the mind, is defined as aeikinetos
kai polukinetos, i.e., ever shifting and very shifting
| 167 The title of C 1:19 is "Comparison of a soul and a

millstone" but the word anima is not used. However, the

comparison that Àbbot Moses draws is between both the mind

and the heart and a millstone. The point of it is that
thoughts drive either or both incessantly, but it is within
the pov¡er of the ma.n in charge "to decide whether he will
have wheat or barley or darnel ground by it." We would

assume that study might be work for the mind, but for Cas-

sian it is a cooperative venture between "the efforts of his

1e7 Conf. 7:4.
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mind and intentions of his heart" in first purifying the

individual, at which point "the eyes of the heartr ês if the

veil of the passions were removed, will begin as it were

naturally to gaze upon the mysteries of Scripture
rtr68 This points to one minor difference in usage between

the two: although intentio can be attributed to either one,

act io, viqor , ardor and, negat ively , tepor are almost excl-u-

sively attributed to the mind, The mind therefore seems for
the moment to have more of a quality of motion to it.

In C 5:4 Serapion discusses the difference between carnal

and spiritual faults (and overtly corrects PauI's opinion

that all faults are carnal). Carnal desires excite the mind

"g&g at rest" and drag it "4g!ns.f its wilI" to consent to

them. He goes further to say that spiritual faults proceed

from the soul only and can be overcome "with an effort of

the mind aIone". The carnal ones need physical objects for

their inspiration and consummation (are these also the

unnatural ones?). On the other hand, physical incitements

are beneficial in the fight against the spiritual ones

because they provide the opportunity to deal with them. The

cure for the spiritual ones is to be given to the heart.

A recurring question in the conferences is that of the

instabi l ity of the mind. 1 6 s The mind i s not irnpl icated in

the appearance of distracting thoughs (whereas the heart and

soul are to an extent ) but. it is in the individual's

168 rnst. 5:34.

7;1 6 s conf. 10 :8.M
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response to them. Since "the mind cannot possibly remain in

one and Lhe same state" one must always (Theodore quoting

Paul) "be renewed in the spirit of the mind . pressing

f orward to those things vshich are bef ore" (C 6:1a). À com-

parison to a man paddling against a stream follows this
instance and similar ones appear elsewhere, giving a strong

impression that the mind is an organ of control. This may

follow in part from the fact that the Greek word "dianoia"

can be transl-ated as either "mind" or "might". I saac pre-

scribes in C 10:8 "some material for this recollection, by

which vte may conceive and ever keep the idea of God in the

mind". The Ànthropomorphites kept the image of God before

their eyes by irnagining him in human form. f saac's image is
the phrase "O God, make speed to save me; O Lord, make haste

to help me." This phrase kept in the mind is the first line
of defense against demons, but it also leads to Lhe image of

God becoming firmly established there. Isaac summarizes his

teaching on this subject in 10:14: "as you want it repeated

to you again, I will give you a brief instruction on stead-

fastness of heart. There are three things which make a

shifting mind steadfast, watchings, meditation, and prayer,

diligence in whicir and constant attention wiIl produce ste-
adfast firmness of soul."

Cassian depended a great deal on Saint Ireneus for his
ideas on the image of God. But for freneus the image of God

as engraved on the soul was of a physical order.l?0 Cassian

t7 o Michel Olphe-Gal1iard,
d'apres Cassien", Revue

"Vie contemplative et vie active
d'ascetigue et de mystigue, 16
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followed Ireneus in making it partake of -wiff 
and of reason,

rather than just reasonr ãs with Gnostics and some Chris-

tians like Clement and Origen who were gnostic in their
approach.lTr Chaeremon says in C 11:9 that a companion is
the image of God.

The images in the mind indicate the state of the soul.

The absence of mental im-ages of past sins is the proof of

God's forgiveness for them and a precondition of perfec-

tion.172 Until that point, the recollection of sins can be

used to practise forbearance.173 "There will then be for the

man who is thoroughly established a similar test even in

regard to this passion, so that one who is sure that he has

altogether exterminated the roots of this evil may for the

sake of ascertaining his chastity, call up some picture as

with a lascivious mind. But it is by no means proper for
such a test to be attempted by those who are still weak

. t.174 In the next conference, Pinufius contradicts these

words of John and says that this distracts from the contem-

plation of virtue.lTs While John seems to feel that it is a

good test for the expert, Pinufius says it is a beginner's

trick. I would say at this point that the image of God is

(1e35)

ibid.,
Conf.

p. 277.

p. 27 4.

20:5.

19:1 4 .

16.

20:9 .

7 3 ibid.
7 4 ibid.
7 s ibid.

171

17 2
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contained in the mind rather than the heart and has more to

do with the witl (according to Hausherr the witl is equal in
importance to the intellect here) than things associated

v¡ i th the heart .

4.6 FLESH AND SPIRIT

Animus, @, corpus and spiritus are connected in many

vra]¡s, iust as vre have seen to be the case with the terms $re

have just examined. Ànimus has already appeared in one guo-

tation from I 4i9 in connection with the power to move the

limbs. It is associated with some form of virtus ten times,

more than any other term, and also appears with motus,

intentio and anxietas. The word with which it is mosi often

associated is mens, interestingly enough, twice as often as

it appears v¡ith corpus and three times as often as with

caro. The two have a cooperative relationship, sometimes

progressing together, sometimes falling back into torÞor.

"Bi-gj¡þ animi obstinatione" (stiff obstinacy of mind) is the

opposite of the important virtue of discretio spiritus.176
The terms most commonly associated with caro are concu-

piscentia, f raqilitas, desiderium, puqna, inf irmitas r 4.-.
l-eus, conmotio, Þassio, @tu-Þ-, necessitas and corruptio.
The flesh appears in an adversarial relation with the heart,
the mind and the spirit, while it complements the body. It
is most often used with spiritus (SZ times) and then with

mens (25 times).

17 e cf. Conf . 17:23.

While there is frequent mention of the
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battle between the mind and the flesh and the duty of the

mind to correct the promptings of the flesh, they are also

at times given as two sources of error that perhaps conspire

together to make things easier for themselves: tt carnis

pruritu mentisgue consensu ", " inanitate non solum carne,

verum etiam mente pervoliLant ". However, they are both

perfectible, and people can virqines vel carne vel mente

perdurant.

We have seen already that physical chastity or virtue is
for Cassian only an image of true, internal chastity or vir-
tue. The relation between the flesh and the spirit is
almost entirely adversariar. The most common terms around

which they meet are adversus, be11um, contentio and the

terms most often associated directly with caro are in con-

trast with those, such as promptus, fervore, rector,
although there is less qualification of spirit; it seems to
stand on its ovrn as a keyword. However, the two do share

utilitatus, contritio and confinia. cassian does not think
that this conflict is a bad thing.
between the spirit and the flesh

In fact , the conf inio
is where much of what is

human is made manifest.

Corpus usually works with the spirit, in dolorem corporis
ac spiritus contritionem, laborem corporis guam contritionem
spiritus, intesrum spiritus suum et animam et corpus. Its
relations with the sour are amicabre; they work together for
virtue, pêrfection, purity and wholeness. The hominem

inteqrum is one qui ex corpore constat et anima and has
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inteqrum spiritum suum et animam et corpus. However, Iike
the body and the mind, the two can also work together for
evil. ÀIong with corporis atgue animae puritatem there is
corporis atgue animae passiones and amborum vitio, id est

animae et corporis qeneratur. The body is not the source of

sin and bodily weakness does not hinder one's perfection, so

long as it is not pampered and this is a matter for one's

heart and wiII to decide. l77 Far from leaving it behind, the

mind depends on the body's strength, which can be undermined

through excessive fasting ( r 5:9 ) . While Serenus says in
Conference 7 that demons can only occupy the body, he also

says that they must first occupy the mind, and talks about

those "who, while they seem to be very litt1e affected by

them in the body, are yet possessed in spirit in a far vrorse

wêyr as they are entangled in their sins and lusts.rr178 The

body seems to be an image of the mind. In C 11:14 Germanus

asks whether one can ever be free of carnal incitements

while in the flesh and Chaeremon answers in the following
untranslated conference. The ansvrer is no.

Spirit seems not to be very personal. It is often used

to refer to our enemies, and is certainly less personal than

calling them demons or devils. The most common use of the

word is to refer to the rnmgndus. spiritus that harass the

monks. Second to this is fervor spiritui which relates it
The next rnost common ref erence isto the virtus of animus.

177

17I

Inst . 5:7 .

Conf . 7:25.
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to the concupiscentia of the spirit as opposed to the flesh
and then contritio, which is also a major characteristic of

the heart along with humility.
I.le have a division between the cl-ean heart and the

unclean spirits. Necessity impacts the flesh and the body,

six times to nine. The flesh carries the burden of fragili-
ty, concupiscence and the fight against the spirit. The

fight uses energy from the spirit's fervor and the strength
of the animus (although it remains uncl-ear how physical the

animus is). While deeper down and further av¡ay in the hid-
den recesses of the heart thoughts are forming into inten-
tions. Which, if the mind can be moved to exchange its
tepor for ardor in the service of its intentions, will
result in perfection, cleanliness and, the most common (¿g

times) and most important term in Cassian's vocabulary,
purity of heart, puritas cordis. Having mentioned thisr wê

are no l-onger merely involved in anthropological archaeolo-
gy. This Lerm embraces all of Cassian's theology, psycholo-

gy, method and hopes.

4.7 PURITY OF HEÀRT

Perfection is for Cassian purity of heart. It is the

life of the angels. In some places Cassian implies that
only monks wiIl enjoy this perfection, but in others he

indicates that it is the height of the evangelicar counsel

and not binding on everyone for salvation. Since Cassian

could only conceive of perfection within the monastic enclo-
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sure, we must examine how this perf ection v¡as composed. We

already know that he perceived two steps to perfection, Lhe

discipline of the outer man as given in the Institutes, and

the discipline of the inner man as laid out in the Confer-

ences. In Institute 7 the word is that one must renounce

everything in order to be perfect, which reguires that one

l-ive in the coenobium. In I 5:36, however, there are sev-

eral stories about those who graduated from the common to

the solitary life. This is the usual progression according

to Cassian. Practical knowledge corresponds to the common

life and theoretical knowledge to the solitary. Practical
knowledge is necessary in order to gain the theoretical. r7s

The practical is divided in two: knowing the nature of the

faults and their cure and then knowing and following the

order of the virtues. The theoretical is more concerned

with Scripture and is divided into historical and spiritual,
the latter being broken down further into tropological,
allegorical and anagogicalr so there are actually four kinds

of theoretical knowledge.

These two ways can be divided in another manner: The

communal Iife has the ideal of mental possession of God

while the solitary has an affective ideal-.18o In the former

the individual actually intensifies his relations with his

fellows because he has rejected relations with al-I but

monks. In the latter the individual gives up even human

17s Conf . 14:2.
r80 Olphe-Galliard, "Vie contemplative", p. 281.
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relations in order to focus aII his energies on God. Both

reject the world, but the former only in order to create a

new worJ-dr 181 the latter to l-eave it. One could say that
one is a school while the other is a reward.182

Cassian followed Evagrius' introspective rather than

ecstatic aims. Neither sought to leave the bounds of nature

in order to find God, but to find him within. l83 For CIe-

ment, the simple believer vras not excluded from salvation,
but from the perfection of. the gnostic. lsa For Cassian, the

monk living the common life is denied the gift of contem-

plation, but not perfection. This brings out three charac-

teristics of cassian's view of the monastic rife: contem-

plation and perfection are not equated as with more gnostic

predecessors like Clement; contemplation is a qift more than

a reward and theoreticar knowledge cannot then be achieved

by all equally nor can they be expected to do so; both ways

are therefore of equal value in achieving perfection. In C

19:8 Cassian says that except for a few instances, no one

can be perfect in both ways of life. Only the "completely
perfect" can excel in both, examples being the abbots

Moses, Paphnutius, and the two Macari i . 1 I s

181 ibid. ,

182 ibid.,
183 ibid.,
1 I 4 Michel

sien",
1 I s Conf.

p. 282.

p. 283.

p. 285.

Olphe-GaI1 iard,
RÀM, 17 (1936),

19:9

"La purete de coeur d'apres Cas-
p. 182 .
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J. Leroy has examined the question of whether Cassian is
report ing the monast ic tradi t ion as i t rr/as handed on to him

oF, as it is already beginning to appear, he integrated two

forms of life that were previously distinct þ¡ith his notion

that one vras a preparation for the other. To begin, it is
interesting that cassian began by writing about the coenobi-

tic life since he had very litt1e experience of it, t e 0

although by this time he vras settled in Marseilles and had

his own monastery. Leroy isolates, by the intent of the

Prefaces, the first four books of the Institutes and the

Iast section (books 18-24) of the Conferences as being coe-

nobitic in characterrlsT the others being eremitic. He

points out that the prefaces of the former parts were

addressed mostly to coenobites or non-eremites and that the

coenobites within the works never refer to their aspirations
to graduate to the next level.r88 Leroy concludes that the

passages setting out the solitary life as the natural pro-
gression from the common and the common as the necessary

prerequisite for the solitary are Cassian's personal contri-
bution to the genre. l8s Philip Rousseau feels that in the

end Cassian became a thorough-going coenobite and underva-

lues the strong distinctions he made, such as between the

1I6 JuIien Leroy, "Les Prefaces des ecrits monastiques de
Jean Cassien", RAM 42 (1961), p. 164.

187 ibid., p. 174.

III Julien Leroy, "Le cenobitisme chez Cassien", RAM 43
(1962) , p. 127.

18s ibid., p. 154.
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practical and theoreticalr âs minor aspects of his work.lso

Owen Chadwick denies that this clear distinction vras ever

made in the desert and that the eremitic Iife still con-

tained a high degree of sociability, a point that Rousseau

also makes in his book.

In fact, Cassian praises solitude because it offers com-

panionship with saintly menrsl while Chadwick says that he

considered one advantage of living in common an increased

desire to get av¡ay f rom others, but feels that in practice

Cassian discouraged those who wanted to be sotitaries. l s 2

Leroy may have some explanation for this innovation of Cas-

sian's, while Chadwick doesn't seem to think there was.much

change. Rousseau does, but for him it was not a process of

bringing together two h'ays of life that had been separated

so much as one leading directly into the other beginning

from very early on. It would be possible to define the

ideal of perfection of the solitary Iife as negative, the

renunciation of everything including the personality, which

would put it. out of the bounds of this thesis and of the

common life as more positive at least, reguiring definite
duties toward others. This is certainly the vlay Basil saw

it. The two points of view carry different ideas of what is

ultimately possible for humankind. The solitary seems more

prone to dualism, as demonstrated in the famous saying of

t90 Rousseau

Conf. 1 I
,

:1

"Cassian, Contemplation", p. 113.

6.

John Cassianr pp. 53-54.

191

192 Chadvrick,



108

Dorotheus, as reported in the Àpophtheqmata, "I kilI my

body, ßy body kiIls me." However, Chadwick does not agree

that Egyptian eremiticism was necessarily anti-social or

dualistic.
The question is whether for Cassian there are two kinds

of perfection or one, which is attained in two stages. Most

of what he says points to the latter. olphe-Galliard holds

this view. Leroy points out that arthough this is true for
cassian it is an innovation brought about by him which does

not refLect previous conditions. cassian identifies differ-
ent aims (fines) for the two--to mortify the flesh for the

coenobite and free the mind for the hermit. Abbot John has

already saidls3 that only a few exceptional men have been

able to excel in both 1i f estyJ-es. Cassian's attempt to
combine them slips apart within his o$¡n work. In C 24:B

Abraham Salzs "vle do not assert that because the anchoriLe's

life is good, it is therefore suited for everybody: for by

many it is felt to be not only useless, but even injurious."
Obviously there vras not a consensus that the two had any

relation to each other. Rousseau berieves that cassian

became in the end a convinced coenobite; in spite of the

system he tries variantly to uphord, conditions changed dur-
ing his life to the point where the common tife became the

norm.

rs3 Conf. 19:g-9.
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While the Iife of Antony inspired and motivated much of

the ascetic development of the fourth and subsequent centu-

ries, much of it resulted in the appearance of alternatives
to Antony's original vision. Pachomius was the first and

foremost. The changes were the result of factors both

internal- and external to the eremitic Iifestyle. A weaken-

ing of the cohesion of the original group ran concurrently

with an increase in demands from the outside wor1d. (Cas-

sian's ambivalent position is indicated by his relation of

the dictum to "flee from bishops and women", which he conf-

esses he has failed to uphold. He is a priest, has run

errands and written books for bishops and had a house for
nuns beside his own monastery of St. Victor, run by his sis-
ter. Later, he would get into the theological arena and

write his other work, the de incarnatione domini contra nes-

torium, at the request of Pope Leo I. ) Jerome came to miti-
gate his initial idealism and recognize the diversity of

functions in the church and the necessity for involve-

ment.lsa Cassian also sees this. His solution is that each

should retain the line "which he has once for all chosen"

while admiring the virtue of others in different vocations,

f or "the body of the church is in<leed one, but the members

many . rtl95

1e4 Rousseau, @!!g_,
lss Conf. 14:5.

Authoritv and the Church, pp. 128-9.
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This implies that coenobites and anchorites were separate

üocations. It also implies the recognition of the responsi-

bility of the adepts to provide leadership to the rank and

file (or at least at first a decrease in the sort of zeaL

found in the traditional expedient of self-mutilation to

avoid pastoral office) as well as recognition of the place

of the weaker brethren within the church. Not only does

Cassian counsel- not to despise those who are "delivered up

to various temptations" he says that "vre cannot possibly be

perfected without them inasmuch as they are members of us

rr 1 s 6 Hospitality, care of the sick, intercession for
the oppressed, teaching and charity are practical components

of both the common and solitary lives.1 s7

St. Martin of Tours prepared the ground for Cassian and

for Lhe monk-bishops of Lerins with whom Cassian was famil-
iar enough to dedicate the last two parts of his Conferences

(books 11-24). Martin combined in himself for the first
time in the West the offices of bishop and hermit. His vron-

derworking supported his ecclesiastical authority and vice

versa. This symbiosis characterized the WesL until it broke

down in the Later Middle Ages and it is described by Peter

Brown in The CuIt of Saints and Society and the HoIy in La_!e

Antiquitv. Sts. Ambrose and Augustine were later great

examples of this symbiotic relation between withdrawal and

pastoral care. It is possible that John Chrysostom, the

1 s 6 ibid.
1s7 ibid., 14:4.
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patriarch of Constantinople to whom the Origenist monks ran

in 399, played a role in Cassian's conversion to coenobi-

tism. Chrysostom himself had been a hermit and then gave it
up to become a priest and continued to pursue his ascetic

ideals in a pastoral setting. His fervour, his preferential
treatment of the Egyptian exiles (fre ordained Cassian a dea-

con) and imperial jealousy led to his downfall in 404, at

which time Cassian and Germanus went to Rome to plead for
support for Chrysostom with the bishop of Rome. Rousseau

and Chadwick both suggest that Chrysostom was a moderating

influence on Cassian, and although there is not the sort of

doctrinal correspondence that exists with Evagrius, there is
something else--an open avo$ral of debt. In his book on the

incarnation he calls himself a disciple of John. le8

Àbbot John of the Conferences admits that eremitic per-

fection has become impossible due to overcrowdingtte (which

seems to contradict Chadwick's opinion that Egyptian asceti-
cism was social). The increasingly psychological approach

would induce suspicion of the solitary ideal. Cassian and

those of his generation seem to have recognized somethinE of

the projection involved in the diabolical apparitions of the

early desert experience. Now it seems more likely that the

perfection of the desert may consist largely in a lack of

opportunity for passion.2oo The gulf separating a man's out-

lsB on lhe
SLNPNF

translated by Edgar C. S. Gibson,
1 1 (Grand Rapids: Eerdmans, 1964;

1957)

1 I I conf.

I ncarnat ion ,
series two,
, 3.

o.tr

7

1
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side from his inside had eclipsed that between the monk and

the devil. Things had been easier in the pre-Constantinian

days : as Hi Iary of Àrles said, "There v¡as never any doubt

that you vlere dealing with persecutors: they pressed you to

deny your faith with punishment, sword, and f irett.2o1

Àfter the Edict of Toleration, the enemy vras to be found

within the body of the Church. and then within the soul of

the believer. When the world stopped being the main enemy

of the faith, the retreat from the world lost rnuch of its

validity. The patience of the solitary can easily be illu-

sory. Patience, evidence of true humility, is the means to

perfection of heart when friction with others reveals one's

hidden faults. Patience with others is irnportant because it

maintains the insight that they are not the cause of one's

faults. One's efforts at correction should be turned

inward. It begins to appear that one can onJ-y approxi.mate

the perfection of the solitary life with the help of others.

Indeed, afthough avoidance is the first step in remedying

carnal sins, the spiritualr of social ones, are more quickly

beaten down with the frequency of their appearance, so

intercourse with others can be of the greatest benefíL.20z

on the positive side, life in the community with its lev-

els of expertise gives one the opportunity to practise the

charity necessary for perfection. This Y¡as one, if not the

20o rnst. 8:18

2o 1 Rousseau,

202 conf. 5:4.

Ascet ic s , Àuthoritv and the Church, p. 84.
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major, reason for r+hich BasiI of Caesarea rejected the soli-
tary tradition. Cassian mentions Basil several times. The

proper response of a pure soul to the offences of others is
sorrow and pi ty , rather than censure . 2 0 3 The fact that

"Christ is at the present time divided, member by member,

among al1 the saints" reguires that the quest for virtue
(theoretical knowledge) be conducted

no matter how excellent, can exempli

virtues he seeks.

formal- disciplines as welI.

cess reduced the initial

a group, for no man,

for the monk all the

Rousseau feels that this pro-

br i 11 iance of ascet ic i sm and

in

f.y

Àn effect of increased communalism was increasing impor-

tance in the virtue of discretion. This consisted in part

in observing the tradition of the elders as practised in the

group and in obedience, especially pertaining to the reveal-

ing of one's thoughts. The teaching of the elders was seen

"not as a fountain of original insight, but as a static and

negative scale against which to measure the opinions of oth-
s¡srr. 2o4 Àsceticism became a f ormalized Ë, disciplina or

scientiar2os atthough it is described equally as often in

the language of war or medicine. Of course, these are both

replaced it with something less desirable, in which vitality
and insight l¡ere replaced by conformity and mediocrity. He

is probably correct with respect to the first part, possibly

203 iþid., 11

2o 4 Rousseau,

2o5 ibid., p.

:10.

Ascetics

197 .

, p. 196.
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even in the second, but not, I think, in his overall evalua-

tion of the process. The loss of brilliance was accompanied

by a shift from an oral to a written transmission: the Con-

ferences replaced the conferences they contain, with their
reference to specific personalities and concerns. 2o 6 Às a

result, however, asceticism became useful, both to the

church community and the individual. Besides, the same

thing happened with the founder of this religion. Rousseau

assumes that relying on another's insight is detrimental to
truth. However, in order to make this point he ignores the

paradox that these developments are revealed through a pro-

cess of al-teration, in Cassian's case sometimes devious

alteration. He also ignores for the time being Cassian's

demonstrations of the uncertainty of tradition and his pro-

motion of conscience as arbiter of truth. Rousseau main-

tains that somehow formalized techniques left out the per-

sonality of the individual, but it is also possible that it
made it easier for personality io flourish by offering a

balanced system of liberty and constriction. On the whole,

Cassian's world is less heroic than Antony's or even Evagri-

us', but it is also more human. For some this may have been

a problem, but not Cassian. He approached the problem with

discretion.
Formalized asceticism made it easier to focus on the

heart. There is probably a close connection between the

diminished presence of devils and a more compromised life-

2o6 ibig., pp. 224-2?.6.
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style. Serenus suggests that it may be due to "the power of

the cross penetrating even to the desert" or just the care-

lessness of late fourth century monks, who do not inspire
the same fury as the previous generation of soldiers of

Chris¡.2o7 But as Piamun tells it, the real test of virtue
is to be found among men and this is confirmed by a story
about one famous monk, who returned to the common life from

the desert. Far from being enslaved to formulae, the one

who finds "true patience and tranquility" has "no need

either of the good offices of the cell or of the refuge of

the desert . tr 2 o I For "we cannot be saf e f rom the

storms of temptation and assaults of the devil if we make

all the protection for our patience and all our confidence

consist not in the strength of our inner man but in the

doors of our cell or the recesses of the desert, and compan-

ionship of the saints, or the safeguard of everything else

outside us.rt2os

This is a trernendousl-y Iiberating view of the ascetic
life; Piamun expresses a sense of the ascetic life as one of

grace that echoes Cassian's own. Ultimately the laws fol-
lowed are not those set down by the community or tradition,
but those revealed by the heart to the inner man. The

institutes, conlationes, artes, disciplinae and scientia are

meens to this end, and essential means. The balance between

2o7 conf. 7 :

208 ibid., 1

2oe ibid., 1

23.

8:13.

6.
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the positive and negative, the "right hand of virtue" and

the "vices on the left hand" is the "royal road" along which

the monk should walk, says Àntony, quoted by Moses.2lo This

is discretion, and "discretion is the mother of all virtues,
as well as their quardian and regulator.tt2l l Discretion

keeps one uninjured by either extreme, overzealous virtue or

complacence. The result in either case is the same,

because r ês the old saying goes, akrotetes isotetes,
"extremes meettr.212 True discretion can only be secured by

true humility, which comes from not withholding one's

Lhoughts from the scrutiny of the e1ders.2l3 We have also

seen how life among others is essential to true humility, so

it is hard to see how one could even achieve perfection

alone. Perhaps a dawning ar¡areness of this led Cassian to
include later conferences that deny the necessity, even the

usefulness, of the solitary life.
There is the possibility that Cassian ciranged from a per-

ception of two distinct groups, which he intended to har-

monize, to one in which two elements operate concurrently in
the same life, the coenobitic and eremitic ideals being har-

monized synchronically rather than diachronically as he

originally intended. (Rousseau suggests a slightly differ-
ent developms¡¡214 but I lean tovrards Leroy's view and I

ibid. , 2:2.

!bjg., 4.

ibid. , 16 .

ibid. , 1 0.

210

211

212

213
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have already indicated my differences with Rousseau's opin-

ion.) The difference becomes one of an orientation of mind,

rather than of location or method.2ls Cassian himself does

not seem to forget that the division between the inner and

outer is formal: even before he proceeds with his discussion

of'the principal vices, he tells how the two r âs in thought

and laborrform a unity, 'so much so that it is almost impos-

sible for anyone to decide which depends on whicht.216

This is important in understanding the virtue of castit-
âs r which suffers in the translation to "chastity". It
often has the connotation of repression. Cassian credits
the classical philosophers with this muchr câ11ing it "some

particle of chastity", but his ideal of castitas is "inter-
nal purity of mind and continual purity of body".ztz The

culmination of chastity is the overcoming of desire, not

only the act but the impulse and image.2 1 8 tlhen the mental

vestiges of sin have left, one can be sure that one has been

forgiven. The test of penitence and testament of pardon is
to be found in the conscience.2ls This quaJ.ity of inteqrit-

€, which also suf f ers in the obvious translation, is f unda-

mental to Cassian's sense of virtue and of humanity, for the

214

215

216

Ascet ics, p. 182.

ibid., p. 181

Inst. 2214.

217 Conf. 13:5.
218 ibid. , 12:16.
21s ibid. , 2o:s.
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virtuous man is the whole man, in whom all parts are in har-
mony.

Evagrius' doctrine of apatheia got him into trouble with
Jerome, who had an exagerrated idea of what he meant. White

Evagrius' apatheia is a permanent state of the soulr uñIike
the transient transuilitas or stabilitas that Jerome and the

other Latin fathers would have spoken of, it is debatable

whether it was really meant to suggest that man can attain a

godlike state of impassivity in this wortd. wiLh the dis-
covery of Evagrius' book of speculative theology, the Kepha-

lai Gnostica, Anton Guillaumont remarks tha¡, his proscrip-
t ion v¡as perhaps not completel-y unv¡arranted. Cassian

follows Evagrius' doctrine of apatheia but for him it is an

ideal not to be reached while in the flesh. He does not use

the Greek, but also avoids easily misunderstood terms like
impassibilitas, (which was used by the Pelagians), in favour

of tranquilitas, stabilitas and puritas.2 20 puritas cordis
is his key term, the skopos of the whole business.221

Skopos means "mark", in the sense of a target. It is
used in this v¡ay in Philippians 3:13: "Forgetting those

things which are behind and reaching forward to those that
are before, I press toward the mark, for the prize of the

high calling of the Lord" which recalls the closest crassi-
ca1 equivalent to sin, hamartiar oF missing the mark. In

22o L. Th. A. Lorie,
Translations of the
de Vegt, 1955), p.

221 Conf. 1:4.

Spiritual Terminoloqv in the Latin
Vita Àntoni i, (¡¡i jmegen:Dekker & van

125.



119

that case, the word is appli.ed to the f ault; in the later

case it is applied to the cure: the f ault is nor.I more seri-
ous. Also, norr¡ hitting the mark is just a step towards

final and lasting success. "Those things which are of sec-

ondary importance", Iike fastings, vigils, withdrawal from

the world and even meditation on Scripture, are only aids to

achieving purity of heart. It is quite simply the absence

of passion, which allows the mind to dwell on God. "This, I

say, is the end of aII perfection, that the mind purged of

all carnal desires may daily be Iifted towards spiritual
things, until the whole life and all the thoughts of the

heart become one continuous prayettt.222 This state extends

even unto sleep, when diurnal meditations produce nocturnal

reveIations.223 The highest form of prayer dispenses with

the four kinds of supplication enumerated in conference g

for one in which the mind addresses God familiarly as its

fatherr22a which transcends human thought, does not involve

words or concepts but is a flow of thoughts that expresses

in the shortest possible space of time things otherwise

i nconce i vable .

Cassian is not a mystic and says relatively little about

the telos of the ascetic life. It is certainly not formal-

ized by him, as it has been by others, such as devotees of

Cassian like John Climacus and St. Ignatius. In spite of

222 ibid.,
223 ibid. ,

224 ibid.,

10:7.

14: 1 0.

9: 18.
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that he sav¡ himself

appears that he is

The conference of

not opt imi st ic .

The mark of the
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the great hermits, it does not appear

or his readers as their equal. It even

ambivalent about the ideal they present.

Theonas on sinlessness (anamartetus) is

saint is his vision. Cassian calls them

"men who see". One of the things they see is their own

depth of iniquity."u They are not safe, not as long as they

are in the body. Cassian compares them to tight rope danc-

ers. The earth, which is "the natural base and the most

solid and safest foundation for all" becomes a danger to

them because of the space they have put between it and

them.226 He makes it cÌear that it is not the nature of the

earth that poses the danger. but the height achieved by the

monk. This is Cassian's version of apatheia, a constant

tension between spiritual height and physical- depth, in

which the danger increases with each ner¡ height. The carnal

danger of sin and the spiritual danger of vainglory increase

and neither is ever surpassed. The more a man is purified

in his mind, the more clearly he sees this and is impelled

to go on higher, increasing the risk and his own vision.227

This is a crisis of consciousness like Socrates' aporia,

except in this case the individual betakes himself to the

grace of God, more and more as each new achievement reveals

225 ibid.
226 ibid.
227 ibid.

23:6 .

23:9.

23:19 .



more clearly the distance to go and his insuffic
the journey. Cassian holds out no hope that this
cease in the flesh and this realization is present

out his work. His constant theme is the necessi

movement of grace in the human equation. It is
important legacy.
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Chapter V

CONCLUSI ON

The inspiration for this study came in 1985, when I first
encountered the works of John Cassian. À first reading left
some strong impressions that encouraged further investiga-
tion. These impressions may be put in the form of five
hypotheses that formed the basis of the investigation that
fol lowed :

1.

2.

Cassian possessed keen psychological insight,
cially regarding motivation.
The vividness of his descriptions of states
indicated that this insight vras the result of

al observation.

espe-

of mind

pe r son-

4.

His references to specific aspects of personality and

their relation to motivation demonstrates an amount

of theoretical sophistication reserved at that time

for doctrinal questions.

The ability to formulate what appeared to be a cohe-

rent method of analysis and cure based on a model of

man required an approach both scientific and humanis-

tic, rather than conventional and bound to the tradi-
tions of the Bible and earlier Christian writers.

122



the RuIe of St. Benedict,
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time too personal to be

was not realized until a

uence was encapsulated in

which did not itself
achieve prorninence until 300 years after being set

down

These hypotheses were formulated in spite of considerable

ignorance of the period, which several years of study have

alleviated only sIightly. Yet the framev¡ork within which

they were formulated has held up. Cassian was a relatively
minor figure, sharing a generation with such greats as

Jerome, Chrysostom, Augustine and Leo the Great. The dis-
tinction between the personal and psychological concerns of

Cassian, and the, in sone ways, more fundamental issues con-

cerning heaven and earth addressed by the most important

thinkers of the time holds true. It is also true that the

world was not ready to receive his wisdom, although he did
much to establish the conditions necessary for the develop-

ment of monasticism in the West.

However, the research for this
my hypotheses:

thesis has not supported

Cassian did possess insight and it rlras partly psycho-

logical. But he $¡as more attuned to the Zeitqeist
than any menschenqeist. A large part of his insight
was editorial.

tr Thi s achi evement v¡as at the

of historical vaIue, which

century Iater, when his infl

1.
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This accounts for the vividness of his insights, in

that he seems to have had a phenomenal memory and a

well-developed sense of organization. He was very

impressionable and managed Lo carry the strength of

his impressions over into his writing.
He v¡as not as theoretically sophisticated as initial-
1y appeared by his apparently deliberate references

to anima, animus, Ç8, mens, and spiritus, his care-

ful use of Greek terms and his many lists and schema-

ta. Ludwig Wrzol has pointed out his "that mens

sometimes appears as the equivalent of anima, animus.,

cor and spiritus.228 If Cassian ïrere entirely consis-

tentr w€ could conclude that these terms are roughly

equivalent to each other, and therefore relatively
mean i ngless .

Cassian did not develop his rnethod by experiment. He

relied heaviJ-y on written sources and oral tradition.
There is a passage in the Praktikos of Evagrius that
is so similar in tone and style to Cassian's own

descriptions of mental states that it is hard to
believe that he composed any of them from his own

experience. Cassian is also a copious quoter of the

Bib1e, but these passages are generally quite conven-

tional.

A,

228 Ludwig wrzol,
Ðivus Thomas,

"Die Psychologie
v ('1918), p. 431 .

des Johannes Cassianus",
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Àlthough the world of the desert fathers, among whom

Cassian received his education, v¡as intitially one of

personal innovation, Philip Rousseau has argued con-

vincingly that almost from the moment it attracted
notice this world tended toward convention and

decreasing vitality. within a hundred years of gain-

ing prominence the ascetic movement suffered the same

fate at the hands of the Christian church that the

church had suffered at the hands of the Empire during

the previous century. In fact, the Conferences of

John Cassian appeared exactly one hundred years after
the Council of Nicea. Having been written for bish-

ops, the Conferences established that from that time

forward, there was to be one recognized method of

asceticism, which would be upheld by the authority of

the church, just as the Council of Nicea had recog-

nized one dogmatic line which v¡as to be upheld by the

authority of the Empire.

À further conclusion that onlr came after numerous read-

ings of the Conference5 is tbat Cassian was not the senior

partner in the travels through the desert that produced this
work and the Insitutes. It is a natural assuption that of

the two who travelled through the desert for twelve years,

Cassian was the leader and Germanus the follower, since it
$¡as Cassian who mastered the materials gained and wrote the

books, while Germanus disappears from history after their

5.
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It has even been suggested by Nora Chad-

wick that cassian uses Germanus in the conferences as a

"literary stalking horse". Having altered my impression of

cassian's originality, however, r v¡as abre to see some indi-
cations that he vras in fact the junior partner. It is crear
that he was the younger of the two. At one point he refers
to his friend as "Àbbot Germanus", whil-e at another Àbbot

John singles out cassian because of his youth. rt is often
reported that John chrysostom ordained cassian a deacon, but

not that he made Germanus a priest at the same time. Fur-

thermore, the questions posed by Germanus throughout the

Conferences have a definite and consistent character which

is easily distinguished from the tone of the rnstitutes,
where cassian is freer to speak v¡ith his own voice. Germa-

nus is insistent, skeptical and sometimes belligerent. His

main concern is with the instability of the mind and its
significance with regard to the ascetic theories of the

Àbbots, whereas cassian's concerns as expressed in the co.n-

ferences are with his personal insufficiency and rack of

confidence. The clarity of cassian's recollections may

reflect his status as an attentive spectator.
In spite of changes in my estimation of the nature of

cassian's importance, the fact of his importance remains

undisputed. However, it is most clearly seen the context of

slow deveiopments that began centuries before his time and

bore fruit centuries rater. These deveJ-opments took place

with regard to the individuaL's relation to society.
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Increasing liberation of the individual from the bonds of

the tribe, the family and archaic religion in pre-classical

Greece Iaid the foundation for Iater interest in the indi-

vidual as an object of study. The polis became a place

where the individual came to self-knotrledge and accomplish-

ment, though its declining importance after the fifth centu-

ry left a social- and political- vacuum, forcíng people to

turn within to find meaning. This is reflected in the

development of the Greek science of the soul, beginning with

SocraLes' vision of it as a moral entity and proceeding

through PIato's theoretical embellishments, Àristotle's nat-

ural studies and l.eading to the Stoics' doctrine of the

autonomy of the soul.

The Greeks were, however, unsuccessful in establishing

the importance of the soul in a h'ay that was compelling to

any but the most erudite. The Hebrews lacked the Greeks'

genius for analysis but brought to the Hellenistic world a

strong sense of rnorality and a vision of history as a per-

sonal- relationship between God and man. Similar develop-

ments to those that led the Greeks to conclude that man's

most important relation was with himself led the Hebrews to

conclude that the individual's primary concern was his rela-

tionship with God the Father. They did concur in the belief

that in order to take part in his primary relationship man's

will must be free.

Free will became hotly contested in pagan, Jewish and

Christian circles in the first centuries of the Empire and
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one lasting result of this conflict was the fruitful but

uneasy alliance of the Greek and Hebrew traditions within

Christianity. The specifically Christian element was the

believer's devotion to the person of Jesus Christ, which

replaced all previous attachments to family, state or tradi-
tion. This was in many ways the culmination in the libera-
tion of the individual that had begun so long ago.

The need to replace the structures of authority of the

declining Empire of the third century onward resulted in an

alliance of the Christian with the remnants of Roman author-

ity. At the same time that the liberation of the individual
was reaching the height of its development, it was being

joined to a system of power that would remain unchallenged

for over a thousand years.

The final contribution to this strange alliance of per-

sonal and political sovereignty was made by the ascetic

movement, which purified both and left them strong. It was

its recognition of the value of the individual and his need

for a structured life that made the vision of men like the

Cappadocians, St. Àugustine, Cassian, St. Benedict and Greg-

ory the Great enduring. Cassian's attention to the soul is
in the final analysis most important as a sign of its impor-

tance to his generation. Although he did not create a cohe-

rent theory of the soul, Cassian left no doubt that the

attempt was worthwhile. His survey of the tensions inherent

in Iiving expressed his desire to retain a constant balance

in all things. His most pregnant insight was that this bal-
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ance could never be static, but must remain a living synthe-

sis of experience, âo ongoing endeavour. That he could see

no end to the enterprise meant that he courd see no end to
the process of living and learning, and without such a posi-
tive endowment, the ensuing age wourd have been much darker

than it v¡as.
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